THE EFFECT OF DISCRIMINATION AND STIGMA ON HEALTH CARE ACCESS: QUALITATIVE RESEARCH WITH TRANSGENDER TENNESSEANS

by

Katherine Joan Buchman

B.A., Boston University, 2003

Submitted to the Graduate Faculty of

Behavioral and Community Health Sciences

Graduate School of Public Health in partial fulfillment

of the requirements for the degree of

Master of Public Health

University of Pittsburgh

UNIVERSITY OF PITTSBURGH

Graduate School of Public Health

This thesis was presented by

Katherine Joan Buchman

It was defended on

December 16, 2010

and approved by

Thesis Advisor:

Thomas Guadamuz, Ph.D.
Visiting Assistant Professor
Behavioral and Community Health Sciences
Graduate School of Public Health
University of Pittsburgh

Committee Members:

Emilia Lombardi, Ph.D.
Assistant Professor
Infectious Diseases and Microbiology
Graduate School of Public Health
University of Pittsburgh

Martha Ann Terry, Ph.D.
Assistant Professor and Director, Master of Public Health Program
Behavioral and Community Health Sciences
Graduate School of Public Health
University of Pittsburgh

Tammy L. Thomas, MSW, MPH Coordinator of Community Programs Behavioral and Community Health Sciences Graduate School of Public Health University of Pittsburgh Copyright © by Katherine Joan Buchman

2010

THE EFFECT OF DISCRIMINATION AND STIGMA ON HEALTH CARE ACCESS: QUALITATIVE RESEARCH WITH TRANSGENDER TENNESSEANS

Katherine Joan Buchman, M.P.H.

University of Pittsburgh, 2010

The existing research suggests that discrimination and stigma against transgender individuals plays a large role in many of the barriers to health care access, including geographic location. A few studies suggest that rural LGBT populations experience more discrimination and different barriers to health care, but transgender health care experiences in rural locations have not been the primary focus of any research studies. This study explored the impact that discrimination and stigma has on the ability of rural and urban transgender individuals to access Qualitative research was conducted using focus group discussions with selfidentified transgender individuals in the Nashville and Knoxville regions of Tennessee. Four major themes emerged in the analysis of these discussions: (1) transgender individuals feel that health care providers' attitudes and behavior toward them bely a lack of personal respect and believe that their health care is compromised as a result; (2) transition health care is impeded because physicians and health insurance policies do not recognize gender transition as a medical necessity; (3) anti-trans discrimination in both rural and urban communities in Tennessee lead to expectations of similar treatment from health care providers; (4) and participants prioritized the need to increase the number of health care professionals who are well educated on transgender health concerns, as well as the roles of advocacy and social support in facilitating health care access. This study concluded that the medical education system must be improved to adequately

prepare health care providers to provide appropriate health care to transgender patients. Health research is lacking in key areas of transgender health, including the implementation of a medical curriculum that successfully incorporates transgender health care, and there should be more funding opportunities for trans health research. Finally, the attitudes of health care providers can and should be addressed from within the health care profession through community advocacy for transgender patients' rights, and through trans-inclusive anti-discrimination laws that will carry legal consequences for providers who discriminate against transgender patients. The passage of laws such as the Employment Nondiscrimination Act currently sidelined in the Senate should be a priority.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

ACI	KNO	WLED	GEMENTSX		
1.0		INTR	ODUCTION1		
2.0		BACK	KGROUND		
	2.1	.1 THE POPULATION: TRANSGENDER AMERICANS			
		2.1.1	Transgender: A Public Health Definition 4		
		2.1.2	A Search in the Literature: Transgender Health 4		
	2.2	T	TRANSGENDER HEALTH		
		2.2.1	Mental Health 6		
		2.2.2	HIV/ AIDS		
		2.2.3	Hormone Therapy9		
	2.3	T	THE IMPACT OF STIGMA AND DISCRIMINATION ON HEALTH		
CARE ACCESS					
		2.3.1	Discrimination in Employment and Health Insurance Policies 10		
		2.3.2	Discrimination and Stigma Impact Health Care-Seeking Behaviors 11		
		2.3.3	Health Care Providers Lack Knowledge and Resources 14		
		2.3.4	Discrimination in Rural Geographic Locations		
	RELEVANT PUBLIC HEALTH THEORIES17				
		2.4.1	Behavioral Ecological Model		

		2.4.2 Minority Stress Theory				
		2.4.3 Statistical Discrimination				
	2.5	GAPS IN THE LITERATURE22				
3.0		METHODOLOGY25				
	3.1	SAMPLING				
	3.2	RECRUITMENT27				
	3.3	FOCUS GROUP DISCUSSIONS28				
	3.4	TRANSCRIPTION29				
	3.5	ANALYSIS30				
4.0		RESULTS				
	4.1	RESEARCH CHARACTERISTICS 32				
		4.1.1 Focus Group Discussions				
		4.1.2 Focus Group Participants				
	4.2	EMERGING THEMES35				
		4.2.1 Characterization of Gender Identity in Patient-Provider Interactions 37				
		4.2.1.1 The significance of names, pronouns, and gender markers 38				
		4.2.1.2 Health care providers appear reluctant to touch trans patients 40				
		4.2.1.3 Trans patients' health care is inadequate or delayed 42				
		4.2.2 Legitimizing Transition Health Care to Providers and Insurance				
		Companies				
		4.2.2.1 Patients are blamed for transition-related health problems 45				
		4.2.2.2 Health insurance avoids covering trans health care expenses 46				

4.2.3 "Rednecks" and "Country Folk:" Perceptions of Attitudes in Town, and
Participants' Attitudes Toward Town48
4.2.3.1 Accessing health care in Tennessee: "There's not a lot of
opportunity here, as far as I know."50
4.2.3.2 Tennessee laws on gender markers affect trans health care access 52
4.2.4 Facilitators to Trans Health Care and Prioritizing Future Needs 53
4.2.4.1 Developing networks with trans individuals and health care
providers 54
4.2.4.2 Improvement of trans health education for providers prioritized. 56
5.0 DISCUSSION 59
5.1 THE IMPACT OF COMMUNITY ATTITUDES AND BEHAVIORS 59
5.2 THE IMPACT OF THE ATTITUDES AND BEHAVIORS OF HEALTH
CARE PROVIDERS 60
5.3 THE IMPACT ON HEALTH CARE PROVIDERS AND TRANSGENDER
INDIVIDUALS OF HAVING OR LACKING KNOWLEDGE 62
5.4 THE IMPACT OF SEEKING HEALTH CARE IN TENNESSEE 64
6.0 IMPLICATIONS AND CONCLUSION 66
6.1 IMPLICATIONS 68
6.2 STUDY LIMITATIONS
6.3 CONCLUSION
APPENDIX A
APPENDIX B
APPENDIX C

APPENDIX D	79
APPENDIX E	80
BIBLIOGRAPHY	8 ⁻

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I am overwhelmed by the number of people I have to thank for supporting me in this process. I must first begin with heartfelt thanks to everyone in Pittsburgh and Tennessee who participated in my research. Young and old, newly transitioning and long-since transitioned, afraid, proud, persistent, and uncertain, transgender Tennesseans and their loved ones poured from every corner of the state, so articulate that very little I say here will outshine your words, so passionate that the responsibility I shouldered by asking you to share your lives weighed equally on me as a burden and an honor. This paper completes the academic requirements for my master's degree, but my ethical and civil responsibilities will never end, nor would I wish them to.

I would particularly like to acknowledge the informal leaders of transgender and LGBT support groups in Tennessee, who helped me to reach the communities where I conducted my research. Marisa Richmond, "my personal Gandhi," gave me the seeds from which this project grew, as a local and national transgender advocate, and by being an eloquent and outspoken person who has chosen to live her life in broad daylight, as an example for others.

The faculty of BCHS and the Center for Research on Health and Sexual Orientation and Gender Identity were both inspirational and instrumental in this process, demonstrating in word and example your commitment to developing my skills as a researcher. Dr. Thomas Guadamuz made extraordinary efforts as my committee chair, mentoring me from across the world. My

committee advisors, Martha Ann Terry, Emilia Lombardi, and Tammy Thomas were essential to my achievement, accepting my limitations and encouraging my passion with enough guidance to keep me focused, and plenty of freedom to forge my own route. I am extremely grateful to the Lambda Foundation for providing funding for this research through an Innovation and Development Grant. I hope that my final product is a good return on your investment.

I received advice and support from many friends, in particular the girls in 226, Natalie Blais Arnold, and Anna Vitriol, all my transcribers, Autumn Secrest, and Mimi Yablonski. Audrey, Ben, Leah, and Toby McCandless gave me stability and love at home, and constancy above any other friendship I have known. My activist sister Abbi Groft helped me to contextualize my experiences, while Amy Urban not only kept me awake in the car, but has been an ethical touchstone in my life for 15 years. Thanks to my Nashville family for your love: Renee Kasman, Nina Pacent, and Robb McClusky. I owe copious thanks to Erika Johnson for the loveliest temporary home I could ask for while I was in Tennessee.

Unlike many of my participants and many LGBTQI children across the country, I grew up in a home where I knew love, pride, and respect for my personal identity every day. At the root of my strength, conviction, and determination are the examples and support of my parents, Debi and Scott, Bruce, and Barbara, and my siblings: Hannah, Justin, Calin, and Sam.

Many, many others contributed to the process from which this thesis resulted, and I am immensely grateful that even before it is finished, this work has been received with such interest by fellow coffee-shop haunters, Pittsburgh and Nashville advocacy groups, and practically every health care provider I have visited this year. These thanks are a pittance to pay toward my debt of gratitude, but perhaps the balance will tie me to yinz and y'all for a long time to come.

1.0 INTRODUCTION

What is known about transgender health care access in the United States is sparse and inconsistent. Transgender health research is still in its infancy, and a base is needed on which to build more specific research, and in order to develop relevant and successful health interventions. The significance of improving health care access for marginalized populations such as the transgender population is demonstrated by Healthy People 2010, which has identified the need to intervene in population health disparities and improve health care access. Health care access must be considered whenever we devise interventions to alleviate population health disparities² and as such, its study provides a natural base for the field of transgender health research.

Stigma and discrimination against lesbian, gay, bisexual, and transgender (LGBT) individuals are deeply embedded in barriers to health care access, and transgender individuals are even more vulnerable to experiences of stigma and discrimination in health care than other LGB populations ¹⁻³. A few studies of LGBT populations suggest that individuals who live in rural areas experience more discrimination and different barriers to health care than those who live in urban locations ^{4,5}, but thus far, transgender health care experiences in rural locations have not been the primary focus of any research studies. It is essential to understand how transgender health care experiences are different in geographically distinct locations in order to contextualize

the findings of other transgender health research, as well as devise appropriate interventions for these populations.

This thesis will begin with a brief critical review of the literature and public health theories which are relevant to this study, followed by a description of the research methodology used to explore the relationships between health care access, anti-transgender discrimination and stigma, and geography. Next, four themes which emerged in the course of data analysis will be described, and the conceptual components of health care experiences that connect the findings of this study with the existing literature as well as relevant theories will be explored. Finally, the public health implications of the findings presented in this thesis will be discussed and recommendations will be made for future research and intervention.

2.0 BACKGROUND

The definition of health care access has evolved considerably in the last several decades, from the very basic criteria that individuals possess health insurance, the ability to pay for services, and live where there are health care facilities⁹, to more complex definitions that expand on these factors to acknowledge the impact of social and cultural elements⁹⁻¹². There is still no generally accepted public health definition of health care access, making comparisons between research studies difficult and imprecise.

Among the factors considered to be relevant to health care access are legal rights¹³, possession of health insurance^{8,14}, financial means^{4,14}, travel time and wait time for doctor appointments¹⁰, geography^{15,16}, and the ability to access transportation^{10,12,15}. Social and culturally-influenced factors include appropriate public health education^{17,18} and positive associations with health care providers and the health care system¹⁹⁻²², including trust in providers' knowledge and feeling welcome or comfortable in health care facilities^{5,23,24}. The experiences of minority and marginalized populations demonstrate the correlation between health care access and many of these factors. In the absence of information that is trans-specific, we will draw on what is known about related populations, in order to place factors affecting health care access in an appropriate context^{1,2}.

2.1 THE POPULATION: TRANSGENDER AMERICANS

2.1.1 Transgender: A Public Health Definition

Although the gender identity spectrum can be defined very broadly²⁵, for the purpose of this paper, the term "transgender" will refer to "male-to-female" (MTF) and "female-to-male" (FTM) individuals; that is, persons whose self-identified gender is incongruent with their biological sex. The participants in these studies may or may not be "transsexual," or have undertaken or intend to undertake medical or surgical options to alter their physical primary sex traits, but they present themselves publically as their self-identified gender, most or all of the time. In the discussion of the existing research literature as well as the current study, an individual whose biological sex is female but who identifies as male will be referred to as transgender female-to-male (FTM). Likewise, male-to-female (MTF) will refer to one whose biological sex is male but who identifies as female. In order to maintain simplicity of language I will use "transgender" throughout this paper as an umbrella term. However, I have no intention of imposing this label on those who reject it, nor do I use it without full awareness that in some cases its use is anachronistic or imprecise. The prefix "trans" is also used to refer generally to subjects relating to transgender individuals or health care.

2.1.2 A Search in the Literature: Transgender Health

To identify relevant information, a search was conducted for peer-reviewed articles using PubMed. Google Scholar was used as well, with minimal success, but search results were less helpful, due to an inability to categorize the search results. As of September 2010, there are

more than 20 million records in PubMed²⁶. The PubMed Medical Subject Heading (MeSH) terms "transsexualism," (2,302 results) and "health services accessibility" (66,720 results) were the basis of this literature search; however, when paired, these terms produced only 21 results (15 September 2010). A number of key words such as "transgender" and "health care access," were used to expand the search, which then located other articles that were not categorized using either of the two MeSH terms. A major source of information on all LGBT health research comes from the *Healthy People 2010 Companion Document for LGBT People* ². This comprehensive review was compiled by the Gay and Lesbian Medical Association in response to *Healthy People 2010*, which did not present a satisfactory review of the health or health needs of LGBT Americans. The difficulty of finding existing research on this topic is apparent, and this lack of knowledge has a demonstrable effect on practical efforts to address health disparities for transgender populations^{7,27,28}. There are few concrete data to confirm that significant or unique health issues exist for the transgender population.

2.2 TRANSGENDER HEALTH

The majority of what is known about transgender health is clustered around three topics: HIV/AIDS, mental health, and intramuscular use of hormones and subcutaneous use of silicone. Research that considers the specific implications of barriers and facilitators to health care access is scarce, and this deficit is recognized as a limitation by researchers considering other aspects of transgender health²⁹⁻³¹. Researchers have frequently studied mental health concerns in transgender populations, with controversial conclusions that have impacted the field for decades. What is known about the prevalence and incidence of HIV/AIDS and its impact on male-to-

female individuals has evolved from the vigor of the broader, population-based HIV/AIDS research agenda, and the additional risk of contracting HIV/AIDS from shared needles has made hormone access and usage a topic of major concern as well. These are not the only topics of interest or importance to the transgender population but those for which there is enough research available to make some plausible conclusions.

2.2.1 Mental Health

In the early 20th century psychiatrists believed that trans-identified patients suffered from a personality disorder or some other form of mental illness that explained their rejection of their assigned gender³². There is a large body of literature which asserts, disputes, and discusses the implications of trans-identity for mental illness diagnoses³³⁻³⁷. While there are some psychiatrists who persist in the belief that trans-identity is itself a form of mental illness³⁵, today many psychiatrists and trans-advocates reject this notion as misdirected and hurtful to the trans population^{33,37,38}. Instead, common mental health problems such as depression, suicidality, and social mal-adaptation are attributed to unresolved body dysphoria^{39,40} and experiences of social stigma and discrimination based on transphobia^{27,39,41}. It is significant that this changing trend in mental health research rejects transgender identity as a mental illness itself and instead focuses on other mental health indicators as they may be related to a transgender individual's experiences and mental health needs.

A number of factors that contribute to mental illness in transgender individuals were identified in a study that examined gender-based violence and discrimination as predictors of suicide attempts among 515 transgender individuals in San Francisco⁴². This study reported that 60% of participants were depressed, and 32% had attempted suicide, which is consistent with the

prevalence found in other studies^{29,43}. In attempting to identify factors potentially related to suicide attempts, the authors discovered that 28% had been in alcohol or drug treatment, 59% had experienced sexual violence, 62% experienced gender discrimination, 83% experienced verbal gender victimization, and 36% reported physical gender victimization. This was the first study to specifically address suicidality in the transgender population⁴², and there are distinct similarities to LGB individuals who have attempted suicide^{3,7,44,45}. The analogy is superficial, given the paucity of research on transgender mental health in comparison to research on LGB mental health, but common experiences of discrimination, violence, sexual, and physical abuse point to causes of mental health problems that do not directly result from gender identity or sexual orientation^{27,44-47}.

Finally, it is important to note that studies of HIV risk behavior in both MSM and transgender individuals report correlations between HIV risk behavior and depression, suicidality, low self-esteem, and experiences of discrimination and stigma^{27,42,48}. The theory of syndemics has been suggested as a model to explain HIV risk behavior among gay men⁴⁸. This theory provides a framework that describes a set of co-occurring psycho-social health problems that have been shown to result in an additive effect on HIV risk behavior. We can only speculate on the applicability of the syndemics model to transgender HIV risk behavior, but regardless, findings that correlate mental health problems with other health problems such as HIV^{42,43,49,50} highlight the urgency in addressing transgender mental health.

2.2.2 HIV/ AIDS

There is no question that HIV prevalence in the transgender population is disproportionately high, with African American and Latina MTF individuals being the most

affected^{43,51-56}. A recent meta-analysis reports that approximately 27% of MTF participants and 2% of FTM participants tested positive for HIV⁵⁰. By comparison, the HIV prevalence among men who have sex with men (MSM) is approximately 19%⁵⁷ and less than 1% in the general U.S. population⁵⁸.

Echoing what is generally known about HIV prevalence among racial and ethnic minorities, studies found much higher prevalence of HIV infection in MTF African-American⁵⁵ and Latino populations^{55,59} than among Caucasian MTF populations which is 16.7 percent⁵⁰. A meta-analysis found an overall HIV prevalence of 56.3% among study participants who were African-American MTF⁵⁰. Researchers have found the prevalence of HIV among African-Americans to be from 34% among 51 MTF youth⁴⁹ to as high as 81% in a sample of 37 Atlanta MTF sex-workers⁵¹. Studies in San Francisco found HIV prevalence between 44% and 63% in African American MTF individuals^{42,55}. Latina MTF populations also experience disparate rates of HIV infection, with prevalence reported from between 23% and 26%⁵⁹ to 29%^{43,55}.

As is documented in other populations that suffer from high HIV/AIDS prevalence⁶⁰, factors which may be related to the high prevalence of HIV among MTF individuals include experiences of economic and social marginalization^{25,43,61,62}, violence and physical abuse^{62,63}, and mental illness⁴³, in addition to transphobia⁶⁴ and lack of heath care for other specifically transgender health needs^{25,50}. Transgender MTF who have multiple sex partners, are intravenous drug users, or who have paying sex partners have an increased risk for contracting HIV^{43,50-52,59}. Individuals who shared needles when injecting gender hormones or silicone were also at increased risk for acquiring HIV^{49,61}. It is through this route that FTM individuals are at the greatest risk of contracting HIV⁴³, although some are also at risk through unprotected receptive anal or vaginal sex with an HIV positive partner⁴³. These studies emphasized the need for HIV

educators to focus on trans-specific prevention activities; however, the lack of research on transspecific HIV prevention programs^{61,65,66} is a significant barrier to this end.

2.2.3 Hormone Therapy

The World Professional Association of Transgender Health Standards of Care (WPATH SOC) are recommendations that are widely used by some health care providers in many countries to guide their care of transgender patients²⁵. The SOC emphasize that access to gender hormones is an essential element of supportive transition(ed) health care, in order to help individuals "achieve lasting comfort with the gendered self" (pg 1)⁶⁸. That many transgender individuals themselves believe gender hormones to be a necessary element of transitioning is evidenced by the voracity with which these hormones are pursued, through legitimate medical channels and illicit street and internet sources alike ^{67,69}. A high number of attendees at a FTM conference in California (110 of 122 total participants) used or planned to use hormones³¹, and FTMs participating in a quality-of-life study who received gender hormone therapy (testosterone) reported better quality of life than FTM who did not³⁰. Two-thirds of 229 MTF and 41% of 121 FTM were taking hormones at the time of a state-wide survey in Virginia, and 48% of MTF and FTM not currently taking hormones planned to do so in the future ⁶⁹.

While transgender people in some other countries can rely on affordable, safe, and accessible hormone treatment, this is not the case in the United States³⁰. Transgender individuals have reported accessing hormones outside of a health care provider's office at rates between 29% and 63%^{2,7,67,69,71,72}. These data identify the use of unregulated hormones, silicone, and other substances as of significant concern for FTM and MTF individuals, because of the increased risk of HIV transmission through the reuse of needles^{7,17,43,54,61,73,74}. In addition, the risks associated

with the long-term effects of using gender hormones and other body-forming substances such as silicone are unknown, putting individuals at risk for future health problems if they do not consult with a physician^{2,7,49,74-76}.

2.3 THE IMPACT OF STIGMA AND DISCRIMINATION ON HEALTH CARE ACCESS

2.3.1 Discrimination in Employment and Health Insurance Policies

The Equal Employment Opportunity Commission enforces federal laws designed to protect individuals from discrimination in employment based on a number of personal characteristics, including sex, age, race, ethnicity, national origin, religion, and disability⁷⁷. In 2009 the Employment Non-Discrimination Act (ENDA) was introduced in Congress, which would have expanded these protections to include both sexual orientation and gender identity. To date, ENDA remains stalled in Congress⁷⁸.

It is extensively documented that transgender individuals have suffered employment discrimination^{7,79}; in a meta-analysis, studies reported that between 15% to 57% of participants had direct experiences of employment discrimination⁸⁰. Discrimination in employment has two significant effects on health care access: lack of access to health insurance, and lack of income for health care expenditures¹. Studies have suggested that 21% to 53% of transgender individuals are uninsured⁷⁹, while the national average is 17.5%⁸¹. Thirty-one percent of 113 MTF and 73% of 69 FTM individuals who were surveyed in Philadelphia reported that they were unable to gain access to at least one health service due to cost; the authors of this study suggested that the lack of basic resources such as income and health insurance impact trans health care

access²⁹. Transgender individuals are more likely to resort to sex work when legitimate modes of income are denied to them and to go to illicit sources for hormones when they cannot afford to have them prescribed by a health care provider^{2,7,67}.

Those transgender individuals who do possess health insurance are better able to address many health needs, but most plans will not cover gender transition surgeries or hormone prescriptions related to patients' transgender status^{25,29,67,69}. Sixty-eight percent of 122 FTM participants who had health insurance reported that their insurance policies excluded or did not fully include medical services for transgender-specific health needs³¹. In addition to the standard health insurance exclusions of trans health needs⁸², some health insurance plans will not cover any medical care at all for an individual who identifies as transgender^{83,84}.

Several transgender individuals had successful suits against private health insurance companies and Medicaid and won coverage for hormone therapy and transition surgeries^{83,84}, but this is uncommon, and these court rulings have not resulted in changes to federal anti-discrimination laws regarding health insurance that would protect all transgender individuals from this form of discrimination⁸³. Some states and cities have trans-inclusive anti-discrimination laws that address health insurance coverage and employment discrimination, but many do not, and to date, no federal laws have specific protection for transgender individuals⁸³.

2.3.2 Discrimination and Stigma Impact Health Care-Seeking Behaviors

Research strongly suggests that culturally-sanctioned discrimination and stigma are at the root of unequal or inaccessible health care for marginalized populations in the United States, including individuals who are HIV-positive^{85,86}, African-Americans⁶, and LGB individuals².

Historically, in many instances health care providers faced no social or legal sanctions if they refused or provided sub-standard services to patients from marginalized populations^{6,87-89}. In response, marginalized populations learn to distrust health care providers and are less likely to seek out health care and to believe that health care providers have their best interests in mind^{6,89,90}. Trans patients may also be skeptical of the health care system because there is little education or research available to inform the practice of health care providers when treating trans patients^{61,67,91}. The documented history of stigma and discrimination as barriers to health care for other marginalized populations^{92,93} suggests that a similar link may be found in the transgender population as well, although much of the literature does not address this population directly.

In *Healthy People 2010* some of the direct and indirect impacts of stigma and discrimination against gay men are identified, although little is said about lesbian women and nothing at all about bisexual or transgender populations. The report recognizes that societal disapproval places a heavy burden on the mental health of gay men, and some of the consequences are mentioned, including substance abuse, depression, and suicide, as well as the association between mental health, high risk sexual behavior and HIV and STI infection¹. Similarly, transgender individuals frequently experience both external and internalized transphobia, and the impact of stigma reaches beyond mental health to affect many other issues related to trans-health and health care access^{25,91,94}. Negative health outcomes arise when experiences of stigma and discrimination implicitly discourage transgender individuals from accessing health care services for fear of further discrimination, and these outcomes have been documented in other LGB populations as well^{2,6,93,95,97}.

Sexual and gender minorities have frequently reported experiences of discrimination in the health care setting, and in some cases report being flatly denied services with direct reference to their sexual orientation or gender identity. One study of more than 800 women reports that lesbian women, who accounted for about 12% of the study sample, were approximately twice as likely as heterosexual women to report general perceptions of prejudice in a health care setting and almost four times more likely to report personal experiences of prejudice ⁹³. A research study reported that about one quarter of 182 FTM and MTF Philadelphians surveyed were directly denied medical services because they were transgender ²⁹. It is significant to note that not only actual experiences of discrimination but perceived prejudice or discrimination also impact an individual's attitude toward the accessibility of health care services.

A national survey of over 700 gay, bisexual and lesbian physicians and medical students revealed that two-thirds of respondents knew patients who were refused care or received lower-quality care due to their sexual orientation, and nearly half of the respondents knew of heterosexual colleagues who had refused to provide care or provided lower-quality care to patients whose sexual orientation was known to them⁴⁶. In 1999 a survey of medical students found 25% of respondents believed homosexuality to be immoral⁹⁸, results which echoed a 1991 study of 1121 primary care physicians. In that study 35% agreed that they would be uncomfortable around a group of homosexuals, and approximately one-third felt that homosexuality threatened traditional social structures⁹⁹. A meta-analysis showed that between 31% and 89% of providers reacted negatively when a gay or lesbian patient came out to them³. Although these studies may not reflect changes in attitudes during the past decade, they represent some of the most recent research available.

2.3.3 Health Care Providers Lack Knowledge and Resources

Although the field of trans health care is relatively new, most American medical schools do not include trans health issues in their curricula at all or may touch only upon broader LGBT issues in special forums or optional sessions¹⁰⁰. The reported number of educational hours medical students receive encompassing all LGBT health subjects is estimated to be between 2.5 and four hours total for the duration of medical school^{2,47,100}. Medical texts might mention gay men only in the context of HIV/AIDS and no other health issues and frequently do not provide information about other sexual or gender minorities³.

Likewise, only a few studies have evaluated the knowledge of health care providers about transgenderism and trans health needs. A Swedish study of 124 medical and nursing students' knowledge of "LGBT" health issues reported insufficient knowledge across the board for both groups, irrespective of religion or sex, with 66% of participants failing to pass the survey used in this study 101. Knowledge of transgender health issues was not reported on separately. A 1986 survey sent to physicians in the United States from a variety of specialties showed that among 202 responses, participants answered factual questions about transsexualism only 64% of the time, with some differences across specialties 102. Similar studies in the United States have not been reported on in recent years.

Discrimination in research funding has stunted independent research on LGB and especially transgender health disparities²⁸. Federally funded national health surveys have almost never included questions relating to sexual orientation or gender identity, in effect denying researchers access to a large cache of population data that is nearly impossible to obtain otherwise, due to the small numbers of LGBT individuals in the population⁷. Lacking research

resources and trans health education, health care providers must frequently rely on their patients for information about transgender health issues^{2,7,103,104}.

Many widely accepted surgical procedures have been developed for MTF and FTM gender confirmation surgery¹⁰⁵, but there is little research that reports on the relative success of these procedures, and standards for surgical procedures and follow-up health care are lacking¹⁰⁶. Knowledge of the long-term effects of FTM and MTF hormone regimens on other health measures are insufficient for health care providers to adequately address the needs of either FTM or MTF populations^{2,107}. The field of transition health care continues to be stifled by lack of funding and lack of perceived legitimacy in the scientific world, fueled by the same stigma that affects transgender individuals themselves²⁸.

2.3.4 Discrimination in Rural Geographic Locations

Only 10% of U.S. physicians serve rural Americans, although 25% of the country's population lives in rural areas¹⁰⁸. Attitudes and behaviors of health care providers toward marginalized populations are particularly important in small or rural communities, as individuals may have few health care options from which to choose^{4,5}. Populations that have multiple minority status, e.g. who are African-American and rural residents¹⁰⁹, or who need mental health services and are rural residents¹¹⁰, have disparate rates of health care utilization. For example, rural residents are less likely than their urban counterparts to seek mental health care, in part due to lack of information and partially out of fear of stigmatization if their mental health needs are exposed to their communities by health care providers¹¹⁰. Likewise, LGBT individuals fear "outing" by providers; similarly, experiences of discrimination and stigma in their community may lead to fears of additional discrimination and stigma from their health care provider as well⁴.

Research in the mental health services-seeking behavior of rural LGBT individuals in New Mexico demonstrates that the challenges to this population intersect at significant points with attitudes of communities, providers, and LGBT individuals as well^{4,5}. LGBT individuals who had sought or used mental health services in rural areas found providers to be uncomfortable, unknowledgeable, or to have a negative judgment associated with their sexual orientation or gender identity⁴. Some were told by providers that they should attempt to suppress their homosexuality or gender non-conformity, or were blamed by providers when they experienced discrimination. Patients responded by deciding not to return to that provider or others, or simply by remaining silent on the topic in the future⁴.

Even well-intentioned providers in the same parts of New Mexico did not have the knowledge or training to help them address LGBT identity as it related to their patients' mental health⁵. Providers emphasized that they treated all of their patients the same; the authors argued that this attitude ignores the mental health impact of stigma and discrimination as well as internalized homophobia and transphobia. Providers discouraged discussion of LGBT-identity in group therapy. Some in-patient services refused to accept LGBT-identified youths, or isolated them out of the belief that they would be harassed by non-LGBT patients, or else to protect the non-LGBT youths from "conversion"⁵.

Rural patients could not simply seek LGBT-friendly services in urban areas because of distance or finances, and LGBT community networks were ill-defined and poor sources of information about local LGBT-friendly providers⁴. When professional services were lacking, participants instead reached out to non-LGBT networks such as family, traditional or religious communities, with mixed results. While many of the American Indian and Hispanic participants found local support from their families, Anglo and urban-to-rural immigrants felt that they had to

remain closeted in order to continue to be accepted in their communities or by religious organizations. A transgender participant experienced extreme stigmatization when she did reveal her gender identity at the Pentecostal church where she sought support after professional mental health services failed her⁴.

The research discussed above represents one of a very few studies that has addressed health care access or health disparities between rural and urban LGBT populations. There are no studies that specifically address health care access for transgender individuals in rural areas, and many of the existing studies represent the experiences of only one or two transgender individuals along with many more LGB individuals^{4,5,111,112}. As with urban and suburban populations, health care access in rural settings is affected by many population characteristics, including race or ethnicity⁴, employment, and possession of health insurance¹. No statistics describe employment and health insurance among transgender individuals in rural locations, but nationally, rural populations in general are under-employed and under-insured, or lack health insurance altogether¹⁰⁸. Health disparities between urban and rural populations are found in other marginalized populations¹⁰⁹, and it is likely that the barriers to health care for transgender individuals are also different based on geographic location.

2.4 RELEVANT PUBLIC HEALTH THEORIES

The literature demonstrates that the barriers to heath care access of marginalized American populations are often due to the effects of discrimination, and the current study seeks

to provide further evidence that the transgender population is similarly affected. However it is not sufficient to demonstrate that discrimination creates barriers to health care access for the transgender population; we must also understand why these barriers exist and how they are built, as our ultimate goal is to dismantle them. As the literature demonstrates, there are several levels of influence on which discrimination impacts health care access, the Behavioral Ecological Model¹¹³ is useful in exploring how and why these factors are influential. Furthermore, we have found that health care providers and individuals seeking health care are affected in their attitudes by many outside forces including societal and community attitudes. The theory of Minority Stress 45,90 holds that sexual and gender minority populations experience continuous stress from encountering stigmatization and discrimination in multiple aspects of their lives, with the result that individuals have low self-esteem and self-efficacy, which affects their health behaviors and The theory of Statistical Discrimination^{87,88} posits that conscious and health outcomes. subconscious attitudes held by health care providers toward their patients affect their ability to accurately assess and understand their patients' health status, and may provide insight into how knowledge and understanding of transgenderism influences provider attitudes toward transgender patients.

2.4.1 Behavioral Ecological Model

The Behavioral Ecological Model suggests layers of influence which interact with and impact the individual, and which in turn are impacted by the individual¹¹³. Each level of influence is defined by several factors. *Intrapersonal factors* are the knowledge, abilities, and attitudes of an individual. This level influences, and is influenced by other levels both directly

and through the interactions of other levels, which involve *interpersonal factors*, *institutional* factors, community factors, and public policy factors.

With respect to this paper's topic, an individual's drive and ability to self-advocate are affected by intrapersonal factors; for example, individuals who feel badly about their transgenderism or do not believe they can affect their access to health care are unlikely to try. The most direct effect on these intrapersonal factors are interpersonal factors such as disapproval from family or others close to the individual. Parents may have been influenced at the community level to reject a child's transgenderism if they belong to a congregation that insists on traditionally strict gender roles. A local hospital might enforce institutional policies which categorically deny trans health care, either out of shared beliefs or in order to avoid antagonizing an influential community power. Self-efficacy, an intrapersonal factor, may be directly affected when an individual seeking trans health care at this hospital is rejected, based on the institutional policy. Finally, public policy comes into play when considering the rights of the individual. For example, because the courts have upheld laws excluding transgender individuals from protection against discrimination, there is no legal incentive for health insurance companies to add transgender health care to their services. On the other hand community that accepts diverse gender expression and identity may have individual and community resources that influence health care providers to accept transgender patients, thus mitigating contradictory community and institutional influences.

2.4.2 Minority Stress Theory

Meyer has posited the concept of "minority stress" to explain the connection between societal discrimination based on one's minority status and negative mental health outcomes^{44,45}.

A study of over 700 gay men in New York City found that minority stress affected participants in three key ways: internalized homophobia and low self-worth; fear of discrimination or stigma based on prior experience or peer-reported; and actual experiences of discrimination and stigma⁴⁴. These factors caused additional strain on individuals that impacted their ability to have positive social interactions with other people and in group settings and was indicative of the higher levels of mental distress, which Meyer concluded were associated with "minority stress." Simply put, the response of society to an individual's minority status has a profound impact on his or her self-perception and affects not only the value assigned to the individual by society but also that individual's self-worth or value⁴⁴.

Meyer built upon this work to explain the connection between disparities in access to and use of health care services among minority populations. Research among other disenfranchised populations suggests that individuals with low self-worth are at increased risk of engaging in behaviors associated with negative health outcomes⁴⁵. Therefore it is not surprising that LGBT individuals in particular are likely to neglect their health or engage in high risk behaviors such as avoiding necessary health care services⁴⁵. Transgender individuals may not seek out regular or urgent health care, not only out of fear of discrimination by their health care providers but because they have internalized society's transphobia.

2.4.3 Statistical Discrimination

The theory of "statistical discrimination" has been proposed as a way to explain how the broad historical context of discrimination within our society can lead to specific disparities in the treatment of marginalized populations by health care providers^{87,88}. Balsa suggests that health care providers are less likely to understand their minority patients' reported symptoms, leading to

less rigorous treatment and therefore poorer outcomes for those patients. The by-product of a society in which there is pervasive discrimination of a specific population may be that a health care provider hears or sees a minority patient through a filter which is skewed by the societal perception with which the provider was reared. The health care provider may in fact have no conscious intention to treat marginalized patients differently than he or she treats other patients, but the life-long influences of witnessing common societal discrimination may embed biases in a health care provider that she or he does not recognize.

For example, Balsa suggests that a Latina woman who speaks English as a second language may be perceived as less credible to her white male physician when reporting symptoms which he would take seriously if reported by a white male patient who speaks English as a first language⁸⁷. Miscommunication occurs when the physician and patient do not understand the other's cultural norms, such as language, accent, or other culturally-influenced aspects of communication, such as body language or tone of voice. Balsa suggests that Caucasian health care providers with African American or Latino patients are likely to treat them differently than their Caucasian patients, based largely on socially engrained stereotypes of these populations. It may be assumed that symptoms presented by a minority patient are not as severe as the patient indicates, or that minority patient compliance with treatment regimens will be poor, and therefore not worth the provider's effort.

The result of these often subconscious assumptions is two-fold: providers treat minority patients differently than non-minority patients, and minority patients perceive that providers do not respect them and treat them differently. In response, minority populations have developed a resistance to seeking health care, mistrust of specific diagnoses and treatments as well as general suspicion and resentment of the health care system^{87, 88}. Therefore both physician and patient do

the patient a disservice, the former not recognizing personal biases and the latter not knowing how to address those biases, or giving up in frustration.

Societal discrimination is relevant to health care access insofar as it may influence health care providers to deny transgender patients the same quality of services as their other patients. Exposure to discrimination in settings outside of health care may predispose transgender patients to be afraid of encountering health care providers with attitudes of discrimination that are similar to those the individual has encountered at school, at home, or in relation to legal and civil protections. This theory may help to explain why such situations are particularly difficult to address from the perspective of public health interventions, given the impact of the greater cultural or societal factors on the behavior of both patient and health care provider.

2.5 GAPS IN THE LITERATURE

The numerous gaps in the literature addressed in this section are an indication that the stigma and discrimination that transgender individuals experience affect transgender health research as well. The lack of funding and support from research institutions as well as a lack of interest from researchers demonstrate the difficulties in this field of study^{2,7,28}. The following is a laundry list of subjects that should be further pursued in order to gain a fuller understanding of the health of transgender individuals and implement practices that narrow the disparities in health between transgender Americans and the general population. The gaps in the literature fall into several categories, some of which include: demographics, specific trans health issues, intervention, and discrimination.

Some studies have shown that transgender individuals who are also from minority racial or ethnic populations suffer more severely from some health concerns, such as HIV, than their Caucasian counter-parts, but more research is needed to understand why these health disparities affect these populations. Other demographic characteristics of the transgender population that bear further consideration include geographic distribution between urban and rural locations as well as different cultural regions of the U.S, and levels of and access to education and employment as well as socio-economic status, including possession of health insurance.

Researchers should focus on a variety of issues relating to transitional health, as well as other aspects of health. Little is known about the health and wellbeing of transgender youth, including the implications and advantages of beginning gender hormone therapy before puberty⁷, and the unique issues that may face transgender elders also remain largely unaddressed⁴⁷. The long-term implication of gender hormone use for both MTF and FTM populations is understudied, as well as the potential for negative interactions with other medicines including HIV drugs. HIV has been studied in relation to some MTF populations, but its impact on the FTM population has not yet been explored, although the reported incidence for that population is significantly higher than that of the general population⁵⁰. Mental health, substance abuse, antitrans violence, childhood sexual abuse, and intimate partner violence are all important but their impact on transgender individuals is little understood.

Some important research studies have explored ways of presenting successful HIV prevention and educational interventions to MTF individuals⁶⁶, but research addressing interventions for different health issues and populations of transgender individuals is lacking. Sexual health education should be tailored to individuals of various gender identities as well as to the sex of their partners, including FTM individuals who have sex with men, FTM individuals

who have sex with women, MTF individuals who have sex with men and those who have sex with women, as well as FTM and MTF individuals who have sex with other FTM and MTF individuals. Suicide prevention, anti-violence and anti-bullying interventions are lacking as well, although in recent years, LGBT bullying among students has made headlines, and public health research has begun to respond to social concern¹¹⁴. Location, culture, and age are all factors that have been under-studied in relation to developing relevant interventions for transgender health issues.

Finally, there is sparse research on the incorporation of transgender health into medical school curricula and professional education for other health care professions. The number of medical schools and other educational and professional programs that currently have transgender health content included in their curricula is unknown, nor have researchers evaluated the existing transgender health content in health care provider education, including non-medical care such as mental health therapy.

3.0 METHODOLOGY

This descriptive study was used to explore the impact on health care access that discrimination and stigma has on transgender individuals, and to examine the differences in health care access experiences reported by transgender individuals living in rural and urban Tennessee. To this end, a study was proposed which included asking transgender Tennesseans about health care access in 6-10 focus group discussions and an unspecified number of individual in-person and telephone interviews. The focus group discussions and interviews would take place in up to five regions of Tennessee where the author and a note-taker would travel by car, in or around the major towns or cities in those regions: Nashville (central), Memphis (south-west), Chattanooga (south-east), Knoxville (eastern-central), and Johnson City/tri-cities region (northeast). The author had previously-established relationships with two of the organizations from which participants were recruited and both were asked to provide further references for organizations from which to recruit participants. Key community members in each region were consulted about where to hold each focus group discussion, in order to ensure the maximum comfort and safety of the participants. Due to the extreme vulnerability of the population involved, the study was designed with multiple safeguards for the safety and anonymity of participants, which are detailed below. Data collection was conducted from March 2-17, 2010. This qualitative research design was approved by the University of Pittsburgh Institutional Review Board (IRB) (See Appendix B.)

3.1 SAMPLING

The eligibility criteria for this study were originally designed as follows: individuals who self-identify as transgender and who live publicly at least part-time in that self-identified gender (male-to-female, female-to-male), are at least aged 18 years or older, and are currently living in the state of Tennessee. Participants must also be able to attend one of the focus group discussions.

During focus group discussions in Chattanooga, Memphis, and Nashville, several participants indicated that they actually lived in another state, although they were connected with the Tennessee-based social support groups. Because these individuals' primary support networks and in some cases health care providers came out of their connection with these social support groups, and because the author did not want to alienate other participants by seeming to exclude some, these individuals were allowed to participate in the focus group discussions.

Some of the non-transgender partners of transgender participants attended the focus group discussions in Knoxville and Nashville. Again, out of concern that excluding these individuals would make their partners less willing to participate, the author chose instead to include these individuals. Due to the specifications of the IRB approval, the author asked the non-transgender partners to allow transgender participants to be the main speakers but invited partners to speak with her further after the focus group discussion or contact the author via phone or email if they had particular experiences or opinions they wanted to express. As none opted to contact the author after the focus group discussions, no further action was taken with the IRB.

3.2 RECRUITMENT

Recruitment was conducted in two stages. In the first stage, the author contacted two LGBT and transgender advocacy groups in Tennessee with whom she had existing connections: Tennessee Equality Project (TEP) and Tennessee Transgender Political Coalition (TTPC). Through contacts at these organizations the author was ultimately able to connect with four other transgender social support groups around the state, all of which agreed to disseminate recruitment information to their membership lists. Some individuals heard about the study directly from TEP or TTPC. However, key informants within these communities strongly recommended that the author contact local social support groups as well, in order to maximize participation in areas that were not well-connected with the state-wide organizations, by virtue of distance or other reasons.

TEP is a state-wide LGBT advocacy group based in Nashville. Participants were recruited through this organization in three ways: two emails with the recruitment notice were sent to the TEP list-serve; recruitment information was posted on the TEP website; and the author appeared in person at an annual event in Nashville to recruit participants. At this event, "Advancing Equality on the Hill Day" (AE Day), the president of TEP introduced the author at the two information sessions preceding the main event and invited her to speak briefly about the study and recruit participants. (AE Day is an annual lobbying day when LGBT people from across the state convene in Nashville and meet with state legislators about relevant legislation.)

TTPC is a state-wide transgender political lobbying and advocacy group based in Nashville. TTPC also sent the recruitment notice to its list-serve. Additionally, its president, Marisa Richmond, is a friend and mentor to the author, and she was the source of contact

information and personal introductions to the facilitators of several other transgender social support groups around the state.

Transgender social support groups in four regions of Tennessee publicized the study recruitment notice to their memberships via email. Two groups (Chattanooga Transcenders and Knoxville Boyz and Girlz) contacted the author after receiving the recruitment email from TEP or TTPC or both organizations. The author had previously emailed with the co-facilitators of the T-Vals and T-Men (Nashville) and she also met representatives of the Nashville group and the Memphis group (Perpetual Transitions) at AE Day.

3.3 FOCUS GROUP DISCUSSIONS

The focus group was chosen as the primary research tool for this study. The author had previously been trained in this method by Dr. Martha Ann Terry at the University of Pittsburgh Graduate School of Public Health. Focus group discussions were the optimal choice to obtain a significant amount of data, given that time and funding were limited. The focus group format also allows for group dynamics to be observed and used to encourage participation, as well as providing a measure of protection for individuals who might otherwise be wary of sharing intimate details of their lives one-on-one with a stranger.

Two focus group discussions of the six total conducted were chosen for analysis for practical reasons. Three of the focus group discussions had only three or four participants, and were therefore not ideal for analysis. Of the remaining three, two were conducted in Nashville and one in Knoxville. In order to describe the diverse experiences of individuals across the state

of Tennessee, focus groups from different cities were chosen. As time was also limited, the first Nashville focus group discussion to be transcribed was used in this analysis.

3.4 TRANSCRIPTION

All discussions were audio-recorded, and audio files were transcribed into Microsoft Office Word® documents by two transcribers. As per IRB requirements, participants were invited to use a pseudonym during the focus group discussions, and personal identifiers were removed during transcription to protect participants' identity. Transcribers were required to create passwords for audio and document files as well as for the computers used for transcription, and when the transcription was complete, they destroyed or returned the audio cd provided by the author. As an added precaution for participants who chose to use their real names, the author substituted pseudonyms for all names of individuals in the transcriptions. The names of towns where participants lived were removed from the transcripts; however, the names of the major towns and cities used as reference points in conversation were preserved, in order to give a fuller description of the regions of Tennessee where this research was based. All audio and document files were saved under password by the author, and audio recordings will be destroyed when research on these data is completed, as per IRB requirements.

3.5 ANALYSIS

Data from this research study were largely analyzed using constructivist grounded theory¹¹⁶ as well as thematic analysis to examine the transcripts and recordings from two focus group discussions conducted in Nashville and Knoxville. Continuous coding of the focus group discussions allowed the author to identify recurrent themes in the data while simultaneously suggesting theoretical ties among attitudes and experiences, recurrent themes, and other theoretical constructs. Thematic analysis was also utilized as a tool to organize and explain connections and distinctions among the emerging codes¹¹⁵. These two analytic methods guided the author in formulating a theoretic framework with which to understand the significance of the focus group discussion results.

Constructivist grounded theory is a contemporary modification of the original grounded theory, which instructs the researcher in inductive methods of qualitative data collection and analysis 116. Classical grounded theory is characterized by simultaneous data collection and analysis, comparison of raw data, codes, and early categorization, and multiple layers of analytic writing throughout the process, leading eventually to theory development. Constructivist grounded theory builds on these principles to further recognize that the researcher must take a non-linear approach to the research process, and also be self-aware of the impact of the research process. As such, the researcher is cautioned to recognize that the research is never conducted without an impact on the research participants, that the researcher must be cognizant of the personal biases one brings to the data collection and analysis, and that the truths which are stated or that emerge from the research process are themselves subjective 116. This reflexive, self-aware process allowed the author to engage the influence of the setting under which this research was necessarily conducted in the analysis of the data.

Thematic analysis facilitated identifying and analyzing themes within the data and presenting these findings while "minimally organizing" and thereby preserving the richness of the data¹¹⁵. The process of thematic analysis is also cautious to recognize the role of the researcher in identifying and deciding which "emerging themes" to emphasize, which is in essential agreement with the self-awareness that is found in constructivist grounded theory, if the two methods are to be co-influences within a research study.

The transcripts of each of the two focus group discussion were read at least twice by the author, followed by an initial coding during the third reading, after which the codes from each transcript were methodologically compared with the codes identified in the other transcript of the focus group discussions. Codes were organized into the categories that subsequently formed the thematic basis of this analysis. The grounded theory practices of memo-writing and theoretical sampling¹¹⁶ were used simultaneously to check the validity of nascent theories with and against the coded transcripts and resulted in the discussion and conclusions which follow.

4.0 RESULTS

The original goals of this research study were to examine the barriers and facilitators to health care access for transgender Tennesseans and to compare the experiences of participants who lived in rural and urban areas of the state, as identified by residential zip code. However, of the nine participants for whom demographic information was collected, only one lived in a zip code that was classified as rural, making a true urban/rural comparison impossible. Therefore, the analysis of the relationship between health care and geographic locations in the focus group discussions shifted to examining participants' attitudes about health care access in rural and urban areas, and it became evident that these attitudes were very much interconnected with the other themes that emerged from the analysis of the barriers and facilitators to health care access for this population.

4.1 RESEARCH CHARACTERISTICS

4.1.1 Focus Group Discussions

Three of the four social support groups (Knoxville, Nashville, and Memphis) hosted a focus group discussion during their regular monthly meeting time, and a member of the Chattanooga group arranged for the author to conduct a focus group discussion at the Metropolitan

Community Church (MCC) of Chattanooga, in addition to inviting her to observe the Chattanooga Transcenders' regular meeting, which was later the same day.

Because safety and comfort were crucial for participants, the author asked the local social support groups for assistance in finding a safe location, and the existing monthly meeting times and places of these groups were offered by their group facilitators. The focus group discussions were conducted at unpublicized locations already known to the participants and were arranged during regular monthly meeting hours when participants were likely to be available. As the author was unknown to the social support-group facilitators in two of the four cities where focus group discussions were held (Chattanooga and Knoxville), she was vetted by a group member ahead of time and interviewed to determine if she could be trusted with the meeting location, at which point she was led to or given directions to the meeting. Participants who were not already group members were vetted separately in a similar manner before being given the group meeting location.

The focus group discussion in Knoxville had 6 participants and lasted approximately two hours. There were nine participants in the Nashville focus group discussion, which lasted approximately one hour and forty-four minutes, with a five minute break after one hour. Refreshments were provided and small incentives of chocolate gift packages were given to participants at the end of each focus group discussion. Focus group discussions were recorded using a digital recorder and transcribed at a later date. Although a note-taker was originally enlisted for the duration of the study, she had a death in the family on the morning she arrived in Tennessee and had to excuse herself from the study.

At the end of the focus group discussions participants were asked to fill out a brief (five question), anonymous, demographic survey, but participation was voluntary. Participants were

invited to leave an email address or phone number if they wanted to remain in touch with the author, or hear about her progress on her thesis, and many of the participants chose to do so.

4.1.2 Focus Group Participants

What follows are the results of two of the six focus group discussions conducted during the data collection-phase of this research. For the purposes of this thesis two focus group discussions, one in Knoxville and one Nashville, were analyzed. All but one individual in each group completed the brief survey handed out at the end of each focus group discussion. Participants were also asked to describe their gender identity during focus group introductions. The Knoxville session had six participants in total. Five participants self-identified as transgender and one self-identified as the partner of a transgender individual. In Nashville, there were five transgender participants and four partners of the transgender participants. Overall, seven individuals identified themselves as Male or Male/Trans, two identified as Female or MTF, and one identified as "both/ mostly female." All four partners of transgender participants identified as female.

All participants in both groups identified as white or Caucasian, with one participant in Knoxville identifying as white and Native American. Participants in Nashville were younger than the Knoxville participants, with five of the six participants between 19-32, and one participant who was 72. Participants in Knoxville were more homogenous in age, which ranged

¹ Three focus group discussions were conducted in Nashville, and the third of these is analyzed in this paper. This focus group discussion was conducted on 13 March 2010, and was the second of two sessions that day. Only one focus group was conducted in Knoxville.

34

² In order to safeguard participants' anonymity some demographics will be reported on for the whole sample, rather than identified by the city where each focus group discussion was held.

³ Only transgender participants and not their partners were asked to fill out questionnaires.

from 44-49. Although one of the aims of this study was to compare the differences in health care access between residents of urban and rural areas, an analysis of zip codes revealed that only one individual in Knoxville and none in Nashville lived in a rural area; however, several more participants described their towns as rural, or "country."

All participants had finished high school or had a GED, and all but one had at least two years of college. At least one participant in Knoxville had a graduate level education.⁴ One participant in this study was a retired teacher and minister, and two were students. Jobs held by the other participants included law enforcement, pizza delivery, hospitality, home inspection, truck driving, veterinary technician, and sales management.

4.2 EMERGING THEMES

The most pressing concerns expressed by this population differed little on gender, age or stage of transition. There were marked similarities in the language used by participants: "freak," "alien," "it," "catching," "they don't understand," "medical necessity," were used to describe how participants thought they were seen by health care providers and why they were unable to get the health care they sought. Often stories were echoed by others within and across these two focus group discussions. Four over-arching themes are described in the following sections: Two broadly defined themes emerged, under which belong many of the attitudes and experiences with health care access that were expressed by participants: (1) Characterization of Gender Identity in Patient-Provider Interactions; (2) Legitimizing Transition Medicine to Health Care Providers

_

⁴ Participants' answers were free-form, and two others were not clear about their level of education.

and Health Insurance Companies; (3) "Rednecks" and "Country Folk:" Perceptions of Attitudes in Town, and Participants' Attitudes Toward Town; and (4) Facilitators to Trans Health Care and Prioritizing Future Needs.

Characterization of Gender Identity in Patient-Provider Interactions is an exploration of the different ways in which participants felt that their gender identity was not respected by health care providers. Participants were unhappy that providers sometimes refused to use their self-identified names and gender pronouns, and felt that providers exhibited their discomfort with transgender individuals by their physical interaction with them. In addition to avoiding further stigmatizing experiences in health care settings, participants were reluctant to return or seek health care because they did not feel that they were given appropriate and adequate care by providers who were more concerned with their gender identity than the health problem with which they were presented.

Participants discussed the frustration they felt at defending their need for health care in the following section: *Legitimizing Transition Medicine to Health Care Providers and Health Insurance Companies*. They explained that their attempts to get health care were sometimes thwarted by providers who did not believe that there was a need for the transition-related health care they sought, and sometimes by health insurance policies that did not consider trans health care medically necessary, and therefore would not cover prescription hormones, or surgery.

"Rednecks" and "Country Folk:" Perceptions of Attitudes in Town, and Participants'

Attitudes Toward Town is a discussion of the notable characteristics of the areas where participants live and their interactions with people in these towns, as these relate to their gender-presentation or gender-identity. Some participants described family or other support systems that were helpful in navigating the health care system, and some discuss the difficulty posed by

Tennessee state laws that ban the reversal of legal gender status. Participants identified the colloquially identified "redneck" or "good old boys" as the major threat to acceptance in their communities, and several describe leaving smaller communities for larger, more liberal towns and cities.

The final theme discussed in this section is Facilitators to Trans Health Care and Prioritizing Future Needs. Participants report that among these are community ties such as the transgender social support groups with which the author partnered for this research, and working individually with health care providers and others to create acceptance and foster understanding and education about transgenderism.

4.2.1 Characterization of Gender Identity in Patient-Provider Interactions

Several of the complex issues affecting participants' health care access discussed in this section are introduced in the following story. A young male-identified participant, Toby, described an emergency room visit for acute costochondritis, a breathing condition that is common among trans-men who bind their chests. Toby had a frustrating exchange with the intake nurse when he gave his name, and when he was moved to triage, found that he was still identified as female to the emergency room personnel:

And of course I'm sitting here talking as low as I possibly can to the receptionist... And I have a full male name. And then she's like, can I have your Social security Number. I'm like "crap." And I've of course been there before as a child and have my birth name still on record so I give her that. And then she's like, "Oh, but this says So and So." And I'm like, "Yeah, I had my name legally changed." And they were like...OK... I get back there and they strap me with this bracelet that says a big bright F. And I'm like, great (Toby)⁵.

.

⁵ Most quotations from the transcripts are attributed to an individual; however, sometimes it was difficult to identify the speaker from the audio files, and these quotations do not have an attribution.

Participants echoed Toby's frustration that health care providers did not recognize the negative impact of using the wrong name or gender pronoun. They emphasized that being "outed" in the midst of a health crisis both exacerbated their embarrassment or anger at feeling the need to defend their gender identity, and increased their discomfort in seeking health care. Furthermore, there was consensus that health care providers appeared to be uncomfortable touching them, because of their gender non-conforming appearance.

...the Triage nurse treated me like I was some sort of alien. She didn't want to touch me... Basically they just didn't want to do anything about it. ...They were like "Do you possibly do strenuous things to your chest?" You know, I didn't want to tell them I bind.

[Interviewer: So you didn't feel comfortable sharing...]

No, not in that. The doctor, when he touched my chest, it was kinda like he was afraid he'd get a disease. I was just like, "I'm not gonna rub off. You're not gonna get gay from touching me. Come on, just figure out what's wrong with me. Come on, just figure out what's wrong with me (Toby).

(3) Finally, participants reported that their medical care was denied or slowed by confused health care providers and support staff when a perceived gender incongruity was revealed, and that negative experiences with health care providers discouraged them from seeking future services.

It was a hassle. Ever since then, I do not want to go back to that hospital. I would rather go to [name of hospital] Medical, 30-40 minutes away, just to see a doctor" (Toby).

Participants emphasized that whether intentional or unintentional, the behavior and language of health care providers still had the ability to affect the feelings and behaviors of the patients at whom it was directed, including discouraging them to seek health care in the future. These three themes are described in further detail in the sections that follow.

4.2.1.1 The significance of names, pronouns, and gender markers

She, he, it. Whatever (Justin).

Participants stressed that beyond the usual discomforts associated with needing health care, the anticipation of having to explain their gender identity or tolerate health care providers who refused to recognize their chosen (and often legally changed) names has a significant impact on their decision to seek care. Justin described an occasion when he sought emergency medical attention for shortness of breath at a hospital that he and his girlfriend chose because it had a reputation of being "gay friendly":

I had been there three years prior so my old name popped up... I'm sitting there gasping. My girlfriend proceeds to tell them, "He's transgender." The nurse was like... "We need to put it in as Jessica..." And I finally take the mask off and say, "No, my name is Justin. Legally, it's Justin." The nurse said: "Whatever, It." I got so pissed. And she was like, "She, he, it, whatever. Just lay back down and put your shit down." And I got so mad. (Justin).

References to being called "It" were found throughout the transcripts and emphasize the insult felt by participants and its impact on their health care-seeking behavior. When asked what he does if he gets sick, one participant's answer was simple:

I stay sick... I haven't been to the doctor in three years... I don't want the stigma of 'It' or I'm gonna give them something if they touch me (Sebastian).

Ariana recounted taking a MTF friend to the emergency room who was repeatedly referred to as "He" after she explained that she was there because of complications from recent gender confirmation surgery:

Referring to Her as He, the whole time. On purpose...But you know, they stopped the bleeding a little bit and... They didn't do anything for her surgery, or anything like that. And the mental damage that it caused her... I mean they would have called her a Her had we not pointed out that she had had this surgery and this is why she's bleeding. They would have never known. But as soon as they found it out, everything was changed then... I don't know why. I couldn't figure it out- if it was to reinforce to them that they were dealing with a surgical reconstruction they used the male pronoun, or just because they wanted to hurt this person. Because, it was very degrading to her... (Ariana).

While she suggested that there could have been other reasons that the health care providers used male pronouns while treating her friend, Ariana pointed out that their intentions did not change

the fact that the experience was degrading to their patient and affected Ariana's willingness to seek health care as well.

Ariana described herself as lucky not to have experienced direct health care discrimination; however, she lived with bronchitis for months in the fall of 2009 before being sent to the emergency room for treatment:

And that was nerve-wracking. It shouldn't be, but just because of what happened with her, you know... Y'all don't care about us anyway. (Ariana)

Ariana felt that her friend was not only treated with disrespect, but also that she had not been given adequate treatment. These two sentiments were expressed by several participants, who were reluctant to seek health care for those reasons.

Conversely, the doctor's proper use of his name and male pronouns was part of the reason that Chris continued to use this health care provider's office. He emphasized that in addition to actually receiving the medical services he needed, a number of factors were important to his relationship with his health care providers:

At least my current doctor... They'll touch me...Even though my ID and my Medicare card says male. When I go to the office I am treated respectfully. They use the right pronouns. They touch me. I get all my scripts except my testosterone. (Chris)

For Chris, these considerations were so important that even though his health care providers would not prescribe him testosterone, he was willing to forego hormones for the present, in order to be treated with the respect and recognition he wants. The importance of normal physical interaction between transgender patients and health care providers is explored in the next section.

4.2.1.2 Health care providers appear reluctant to touch trans patients

I've had doctors treat me, but not treat me. You'll go, and they'll do med refills or something. But as far as doing a physical examination, it's almost like... they just don't know what to do... I've had doctors not touch me. (Chris)

Normal physical interaction between providers and trans patients was an important topic for many participants who expressed frustration at the hesitancy or avoidance of health care providers to give routine physical examinations. Participants said they avoid seeking health care because they do not want to be treated like "I'm gonna give them something if they touch me." (Sebastian) or that it seemed that health care providers in their region "still think we're another species." (Joseph) Anxiety and impatience over being treated as if their transgenderism was a contagious illness characterized many participants' experiences:

[The doctor] was just like, he pressed [on my chest] and he was like, "Well you have this." And just walked out. And I'm like, "You don't wanna check if anything else is possibly wrong... The doctor, he was, he just didn't wanna, when he touched my chest, it was kinda like, like he was afraid he'd get a disease. (Toby)

A few participants also described being isolated in health care facilities, and feeling as if they were being quarantined from others because they were transgender. Chris, who accompanied Joseph to the hospital for surgery on one occasion, described feeling that Joseph was discriminated against because he was given an isolation room for no clearly stated reason.

Chris: And about the only discrimination that we've seen here, and we couldn't understand it at the time. He may not even remember this. After his bladder surgery, they put him in an isolation room... It was one of those new-fangled ones because it had like zero pressure. Because you went through like two doors.

Joseph: You saw that as when I had the tranny cooties? I thought damn, it's quiet, I can get some sleep (Chris and Joseph).

Sometimes participants indicated that while they were sensitive to anti-trans discrimination, other meanings might apply to events such as Joseph's hospital room assignment. Chris believed that Joseph had been treated as if he had a contagious disease, whereas Joseph attached no significance to that experience. In the section above Ariana also remarked that the emergency room doctors might have used the male pronoun when discussing her MTF friend in order to emphasize the nature of her injury. However, participants also emphasized that their instincts

told them when their health care providers were uncomfortable being in their presence or touching them: "It might have a lot to do with that feeling, just like feeling like a freak" (Justin). They were also greatly concerned that among health care providers there is a lack of understanding of transgender identity, which participants believed feeds their discomfort of touching transgender patients.

Because they don't understand, is the problem that I'm running in to. They kind of, they're afraid to touch. I think that's it. It's kind of like they're going to catch something if they touch me, to do an examination. That is what I feel from the conversation and the course of the examination. I get – "Okay, well take a deep breath," and that won't work. I don't have anything that you're going to catch, okay? It's who I am and people like me have health issues as well, so I'm just trying to get a little follow-up here (Scott).

Scott discovered that when he revealed his gender identity and that he has a female partner, doctors had significant discomfort in touching him, and he had difficulty obtaining the necessary lab tests and follow-up exam to earlier health concerns. He and other participants expressed concern that not only were they affected by providers' negative attitudes toward trans patients, but that they received sub-par health care or none at all as a result of their gender identity.

4.2.1.3 Trans patients' health care is inadequate or delayed

The thing is that you're a doctor, and you take care of what's sick... Forget about the other stuff. (Joseph)

Participants in the focus group discussions were frustrated with the manner in which they were treated by health care providers, and they were persistent in demanding the necessary health care. They felt devalued when their gender identity seemed to be a bigger deal than the medical complaint they were presenting:

All of a sudden my gender identity [takes precedence over] say, a seizure... Can we move on please, you know what I mean...they don't see you for what medical conditions you're going through, they don't wanna deal with you (Justin).

Some participants felt that they waited a long time when seeking urgent health care, because providers did not know what to do with them or were uncomfortable examining or treating them. Similar accounts of being required to wait until the "GLBT nurse" was available to treat them were described by two participants who had visited the same hospital on separate occasions:

I can't breathe, no machines at this point. Nothing to help me. They put me in a hallway on a gurney. Nobody goes to see me, nobody's talking to me. I sit there for an hour and a half...People that I had seen [in the waiting room] were getting rooms...I would hear people whispering like in the thing...They had to go find the GLBT nurse...It's like they almost only let GLBT people deal with people like us. (Justin)

It seemed to some participants they were given cursory examinations by physicians, and inadequate or inappropriate treatment. Chris shared that when he sought mental health care he was housed with women and was not permitted to present himself in his male identity, or discuss his gender identity in therapy:

They required me to...share a room with a female. Even after I had told them about being trans. They told me I couldn't talk about being trans in group. If I did I would be expelled and they would send me to the state mental hospital (Chris).

Being denied health care or turned away from a health care provider's office was also discussed and participants talked about the implications- physical, mental, and financial- of being denied health care. Frequently health care providers explained to the transgender patients that they were uncomfortable treating them or that they did not want to or know how to help them. In other cases participants were simply told to seek care elsewhere, as with Scott, whose providers rejected him after he explained that his partner is female:

And then, "You probably need to see another doctor..." I go to another physician and start talking openly and honestly with him, and he too suggested that I find another physician... They really don't want to talk about it out here. (Scott)

Abbi, whose partner is transgender, told about going to multiple intake appointments with different providers, costing them money but still resulting in being denied health care:

They rack up about \$250 in tests, we go back to a second visit and that is when both of them said, "You know, I really appreciate that this is your lifestyle and this is your choice, but I am not comfortable treating you"...What does comfortable mean?...But I'm sick to my stomach the whole time because I don't want this person that I love to be mistreated...At least be honest and say..."I can't help you... maybe I can find someone." But we haven't had very much luck with that either. (Abbi, partner)

That sometimes health care providers would not even treat them for non-gender-related health care baffled the participants, who more than once expressed confusion between their experiences of being denied health care and their perception of a health care provider's role in society as the individual who is obligated to care for all health needs in a community.

You don't want to give me hormones? Fine, but I've got edema, and I've got a heart history in my family. Take care of that and forget about the other stuff. And that doesn't seem to sink in with some people. (Joseph)

The frustration and anger that participants felt was explicit in their language, sighing, slumped shoulders, and other physical clues which suggest that the emotional toll of these experiences also included symptoms of depression. One participant described how her inability to continue the transition process led her to be suicidal:

In the 70s, I was in the Vanderbilt transition operation...Several of my friends had surgery over there...in the late 70s they discontinued it. Me and a whole slough of us left out in the cold. We was on hormones...Body hair totally gone. Breast development was there. It left us in an area where we couldn't do anything...This built up in me a long time. I suppressed it with work. Finally August 24th of '08 I almost committed suicide (Faith).

4.2.2 Legitimizing Transition Health Care to Providers and Insurance Companies

Many transgender individuals who want a medical and/or surgical transition find that acquiring hormones and health care providers who will support them in the transition process is a particular challenge. Health issues that result from binding and other transition-related behaviors may be less familiar to health care providers, and patients often find themselves being blamed for

health conditions instead of getting help for them. Participants resented that many providers did not recognize the medical necessity of transitional health care and that health insurance plans would cover prescription hormones and surgical procedures for non-transgender policy holders such as mastectomies, but which are almost always excluded for transgender individuals. In the following account, Abbi recalled going to a health care provider with her partner in the hopes of getting a prescription for hormones, which was refused:

And I said, "We'll have to go to the internet and buy them." And she said, "Do you know how dangerous that is?" And I took a really deep breath, and I said, "Do you know how dangerous it is for someone to need your help, and you not be willing to help them, or find somebody [who will]?" (Abbi, partner).

Participants talked about the health risks which they took because other options were not available as a result of being refused insurance coverage and the difficulty of finding responsive and qualified health care providers. They were angry that they frequently encountered health care providers who would not treat them at all if the patients insisted on being given appropriate trans health care as well.

4.2.2.1 Patients are blamed for transition-related health problems

Well, it's just those hormones that you're taking and there's nothing I can do (Abbi, partner).

There was a general consensus among participants that health care providers believed that transitioning was the cause of many of their health problems. Some suggested that their patients did not deserve treatment for a condition the patient had "caused." Others found that their health care providers would only recommend that they stop taking hormones:

Samuel is transitioning, or we were, or... And Samuel is not well right now. The fourth doctor that we went to, she simply said, "Well, it's just those hormones that you're taking and there's nothing I can do" (Abbi, partner).

Several participants recounted how they had been unsuccessful in explaining to providers that as they would do with any medical intervention, transgender individuals decide to transition after considering the accompanying health risks and ultimately determining the greater value of being comfortable with their bodies and with their appearance to the outer world.

Right, I try to explain it to one doctor one time. Somebody who has depression... They take medicine but they have side effects. It causes anxiety attacks. It causes diarrhea...What's the difference... [The doctor] said, "There is a difference, because you're harming yourself." Well, every time you take a pill you're harming yourself. Just because I'm binding my chest for my mental sanity like doesn't mean I don't have the same rights as everyone else (Justin).

Female-to-male participants who bind their chests were reprimanded by doctors when they developed problems with their chest or lungs, but the doctors were also unwilling to recommend breast reductions or mastectomies in the place of binding.

I've been binding for almost eight years now and that's longer than you're supposed to bind. So my ribs have caved in and my organs have shifted and I've got a hole in my stomach and it's a big hot mess. But it's not a medical necessity to get my chest off at this point. [sarcasm] But I was told that if my lung popped, [the doctor] might consider taking my chest off. So I was like "Well, that's lovely" (Justin).

FTM participants were emphatic that even at the cost of potential health problems, binding was crucial to their appearance and self-confidence and protected them from anti-trans violence, issues to which they felt their health care providers were insensitive.

4.2.2.2 Health insurance avoids covering trans health care expenses

The sarcasm and hyperbole in participants' language suggest they felt that providers and health insurance companies are hypocritical in claiming that medical procedures that are regularly approved for non-transgender patients are not "medically necessary" for transgender patients. They were unconvinced that there was legitimate cause for their health insurance policies to deny them coverage for treatment based purely on transgender identity:

Say you've got this huge bust, you come out of the military, you find out that you can't be taken seriously as a professional...The VA will give you a bust reduction to whatever size you want. But they find that you're also trans, they'll deny you as cosmetic surgery. So if even if you have the coverage you're still getting screwed by the people who should be paying for it. (Joseph)

One participant was told that although a mastectomy should have been medically necessary, the doctor knew that his health insurance would not approve the surgery. He voiced frustration at having multiple medical opinions, confirming the need for medical treatment that his health insurance policy would not cover.

[The doctor is] saying my chest needs to go. My psychiatrist is saying I need to be on these hormones. Why isn't the insurance companies looking at me and going, "OK, you've got the green thumbs up." Why make it worse before you make it better?

Participants in Nashville had a lively conversation about health insurance policies denying coverage for trans health care, particularly gender confirmation surgeries. One commented that while most policies categorically denied trans health costs, Cigna health insurance group plans specifically included coverage for trans health care, including surgeries. Participants understood that the cost of their surgeries had to be accounted for and there was agreement that other insurance companies should consult with Cigna to find out how to make trans-inclusive policies financially viable. A 72 year old participant remarked that Medicare has not yet heeded recommendations that it too should provide for transgender clients' health care needs. She also suggested that such a concession by a federal agency might have implications for other transgender rights:

But the AMA you know has approved... (I know, this don't apply to you, but for me it does) It says that Medicare should pick it up. Well, if that's the case, there are some other policies that the government has that should fall in line with it too. (Faith)

4.2.3 "Rednecks" and "Country Folk:" Perceptions of Attitudes in Town, and Participants' Attitudes Toward Town

I'm from a little town between Nashville and Clarksville. Two totally different worlds... It's, 98.9% of the census...and I'm not joking, white Protestant. Churches everywhere you can go to. We have two red lights now. People still ride horses. It's a farm town...I grew up in that. I'm used to the rednecks, hardcore. Rebel flags everywhere. And you know, you can't even be black and be there (Justin).

Although only one person reported a postal zip code that was classified as a rural location, a number of participants reported living in small towns and rural areas as well as the major cities in the region: Nashville, Murfreesboro (a "sister city" to Nashville, where several participants lived) and Knoxville. The participants gave similar examples of health care experiences regardless of location, but there seemed to be a strong general perception of antitrans attitudes in rural areas. Some participants reflected on the need to "pass" where they lived, whether to avoid losing a job or simply keep the peace:

But my employers know my condition and the only problem is, is if I presented as female – and I'm obviously not – that it would really hurt business... (Kayla)

And I have had some fears [about transitioning], because I live in rural Tennessee, as to the reaction. But...some of the good ol' boys, they have no clue...You know, I can stretch back and grab my crotch the same as anybody else can, you know? [laughing] I mean, if you're going to be realistic about it, you know, I have to do that. (Scott)

Several participants shared a personal experience of trans-discrimination or threats of violence in their towns. Most knew stories about others' experiences as well and expressed their own fears that they were at risk of violence and discrimination.

I have experienced discrimination in the sense that I was a male teacher in [name] County schools, and tried to transition during a summer, and they weren't too happy about that, even though they knew I was doing it. So I lost that job (Ariana).

I'm born and raised in Tennessee and actually live in a little bitty town...and they're not very open to anything really. I used to have a Pride Flag ribbon on the back of my car. I've had people stand next to my car with baseball bats...And I'm sometimes scared to go out. So it's...I spend most of my time in Murfreesboro (Jennifer, partner).

Participants described the areas where they lived as insular communities with homogenous populations. Those who expressed concerns about their safety, unavailability of local health services and feelings of isolation from other transgender individuals were also likely to describe their neighbors as "rednecks," "good ol' boys," and being entrenched in traditional, rigid definitions of masculinity and femininity.

There's a difference between being a country folk and a redneck...There's a certain attitude about them. They're like a watered-down version of a KKK member. [laughter]...But they take the country life and they kind of build...a bubble [around it,] and if you're not in that bubble, they don't like you (Justin).

I think the rednecks, they don't really talk intelligently about things...A lot more violence [than] a country person. Country people have manners. They grow up a certain way. Rednecks are loud and obnoxious. It's their way or no way...And they're just asses (Michael).

Participants were emphatic and emotional when they characterized the people who lived around them, and although their descriptions implied feelings of rejection and isolation, these discussions were punctuated with frequent group laughter and disparaging jokes.

The prominence of churches in their communities in both Nashville and Knoxville was frequently discussed among participants. Body language and tone of voice suggested that participants had an aversion to these churches, and it was hinted that church members engage in anti-trans rhetoric.

I'm living in a thriving metropolis, that great, progressive Mecca called [name of town,] Tennessee. Home of 4800 people...and there are 66 Baptist churches, alone okay? (Kayla).

I live in a community that's predominately poor blacks. A lot of disabled people. If they knew, would they judge me? Who knows? Because a lot of them are very Christian. They probably have more churches than anything else in our neighborhood (Joseph).

Not all participants felt threatened in their neighborhoods. Several described their neighborhoods as neutral or very accepting of them. In contrast to the experiences she described

with health care providers, Abbi was proud to point out how accepting and inclusive the neighbors were of her transgender partner, Samuel.

4.2.3.1 Accessing health care in Tennessee: "There's not a lot of opportunity here, as far as I know."

Most transgender people's families look at them and already don't understand. For us to go out in society and then see doctors who are there to help us and you think they're gonna make you feel better. And then you go in there and they look at you like you're disgusting like everyone else does. They turn around and look at the suicide rates among transgendered [people] and gays and lesbians. (partner)

Participants' attitudes about their towns and communities bespoke the impact that other lived experiences had on their expectations of health care providers in these communities. The more obvious their gender-variance was to others in their communities, the greater was their risk of anti-trans violence, and they were exasperated that providers did not understand this aspect of their lives:

And the doctor ...got disgusted with me: "You have to make a decision if you want to live like this or live a normal life." [another FTM friend], was like, "You don't understand. We can't live without it." If I don't bind, I'm not being a bearded lady in Tennessee. Rednecks will come attacking me...I'm gonna be outed and I'm never gonna leave the house. So at this point in my life, I'm like, "Medical necessity." They just don't get it... (Justin)

Living far from LGBT-friendly health care providers was a complication with which most participants had dealt. Some responded by persisting until they found a reliable health care source, even if it was at significant distance from home. Jennifer worried about her partner, Daniel, because he did not have a local source of health care, but he preferred to make semi-annual visits home to Illinois for health care and hormone prescriptions rather than try to find a supportive doctor who was closer to home:

I've had my care done at [Howard Brown clinic] in downtown Chicago...I'll probably continue my health care there for the time being because there's not a lot of opportunity here as far as I know. I know I'm being treated very well there (Daniel).

Participants acknowledged that the closed-mindedness they anticipated in small town health care providers was a stereotype and not always accurate. Some described finding their staunchest supporters in rural areas, when providers in urban areas were unreceptive to their needs:

[Town name] is...a little town, with big city growing pains. But we have had more luck with doctors out there than we do in Knoxville itself. There's not even a gay bar in [town name]...However, we've had good luck (Joseph).

Having only a few available providers was also a burden on the providers, who might not be able to accommodate the many requests for health care. Both Nashville and Knoxville participants indicated that only one or two health care providers in their regions were known to address the majority of trans health care needs.

But the thing is, is that once that door is open to a doctor- everybody in the community is so desperate for health care that we just beat these poor doctors to death (Chris).

Sometimes patients would try to circumvent policies such as the WPATH Standards of Care recommendation that transition health care be approved by a therapist and a medical doctor. Participants reported that some individuals in their communities had forged necessary letters from therapists or doctors that recommended hormone therapy or surgery. When their ploy was discovered, health care providers who were previously willing to treat transgender patients would no longer do so.

In some cases providers were willing to treat trans-patients who had taken hormones long enough to "pass" but did not want to accept new patients whose trans-identity was apparent or would be suspected:

His staff doesn't want him treating us. And he's afraid that if we have people going up there that are [visibly transgender] he will lose staff as well as patients. Or he's afraid that his staff will mistreat us. But to say, ok, I'll treat you today, but I don't want you in my waiting room anymore, it's just as bad as denying care in the first place (Joseph).

Most participants perceived rural areas to have less accepting and less knowledgeable health care providers. Some reported actual experiences seeking care in rural areas that led to this expectation, but nearly all participants agreed that general attitudes of rural health care providers toward transgender individuals were negative, and they were reluctant to seek care in a rural area if there was another option.

I'm from a really small town in southern Kentucky. It's basically the buckle of the Bible Belt. There's a total- I've met two other trans guys in that town, or within 30 miles of it. The doctors, they don't know, they don't understand anything like that. Basically nobody does around there (Toby).

4.2.3.2 Tennessee laws on gender markers affect trans health care access

Even if your name is Bubba, they're going to be like, 'What's the deal with 'F'?'" (Michael).

On several occasions participants in the focus group discussions who had identified as transgender for longer than others demonstrated their role as advisors or mentors for those who are newer to the process. Several times the subject of gender markers on birth certificates came up. It was clearly of significant concern to participants, who felt that having a gender identity congruent with their medical records would facilitate smooth interactions with health care providers. In the following exchange in Nashville, Justin explained to Michael that Tennessee's law bans an individual from changing the gender marker on a birth certificate, driver's license, or any other legal forms of identification:

Michael: Okay in Tennessee....my name's not changed - I'm working on that...Okay, if you were born in Tennessee, we can't get our gender changed on our license or anything like that. So we're always gonna be that big F...Even if your name is Bubba and you go [to a doctor] and have the big F...Even if you have top surgery and bottom surgery...They're gonna be like "what's the deal with 'F'?" Isn't there always gonna be a problem?...

Justin: Well, hopefully something'll pass in a couple of years...There's like three or four states in the entire United States that won't let you change your marker- even if- I can go to California and still be unable to change it because I was born in Tennessee. I think that kind of sucks monkey balls, to be honest with you [laughter].

Not only native Tennesseans were concerned about the effect that gender incongruity on medical or legal documentation could have on their health care experiences. Daniel's out-of-state driver's license did in fact reflect his correct gender identity, but he was worried that he would be hassled by health care providers anyway.

Because everything says male but obviously my whole body isn't male. I just wear a compression shirt because I don't have a big chest. Do I wear that? Because it's a bit awkward when you're using a stethoscope. Or do I play it off: "Oh, my boobs are manboobs." [laughter] (Daniel).

Daniel's story and the exchange between Justin and Michael were also notable because the participants frequently reflected the serious implications of these concerns with humor. In the role of an informal mentor, Justin educated his peers about Tennessee laws and also offered reassurance with the suggestion that the prohibitive laws could change in the foreseeable future.

4.2.4 Facilitators to Trans Health Care and Prioritizing Future Needs

We've kind of gone on the journey of learning together, in a way (Chris).

Participants were asked how they had addressed perceived barriers to health care, and to describe their successes and what else they thought would improve their access to health care. They used the terms "advocate for yourself" and "education" repeatedly. The social support systems that they had discovered or helped to develop were highly valued by participants. They also found themselves educating providers, directing their trans friends to supportive health care services and defending themselves and their friends to unsympathetic or unknowledgeable providers. For many, the Internet was a source of information and making connections with other transgender individuals.

There was a strong consensus that health care providers needed more medical education for trans health needs and that transgender individuals needed reliable sources of information as well. Participants were emphatic that trans-health care should be covered by health insurance policies. They encouraged transgender individuals to become health care providers, and several expressed their intention to do so as a result of their personal health care experiences.

4.2.4.1 Developing networks with trans individuals and health care providers

Assume your doctor knows nothing about transgender medicine, but do not feel like you are the one that is obligated to teach them (Chris).

The strong support networks that participants had developed or become a part of were among the most commonly referenced tools that help participants to mitigate the barriers to health care they encountered. Many of the stories came from participants whose friends went to the doctor with them. Participants in both focus group discussions named social support and their involvement in the Nashville and Knoxville organizations as their primary way of finding health care providers, as well as other local resources and general information about transgender health.

Peer education was evidenced in exchanges between participants in both focus group discussions, and participants in Nashville and Knoxville said that they also found information on the websites maintained by the T-Men and T-Vals, and Knox Boyz and Girlz. Hudson's FTM guide, Laura's Playground, and TS Roadmap were other websites mentioned as sources of information, and several participants said they found health care providers online through these or other websites.

Participants also talked about successful and unsuccessful strategies for approaching a new provider:

And that's like giving people permission to discriminate against you. I've never once walked up to a doctor and said "I'm a transsexual, I need." It's always been "I have this

problem, fix." But they never discriminated against me because I never gave them permission. (Joseph)

Some believed that transgender patients should discuss their gender identity or transitional health care with a provider only if it was relevant to a particular health issue, such as discussing gender hormones with an endocrinologist when being treated for diabetes. Several mentioned that they had one doctor who addressed their trans health care needs but avoided disclosing their transgender status to other health care providers if possible.

Several participants talked about the difficulty of affording doctor visits and hormone prescriptions. Michael was drawing unemployment, and in order to afford his appointment, labs, and hormone prescriptions, he made appointments with his doctor months in advance in order to be sure he had enough money saved. Another participant whose insurance covered his hormone prescription lost his job and thus needed to work hard to find another source of hormones:

I stretched my hormones as far as I could go and then I stopped. Then I had a friend who was a pharmacist who made me stuff to kind of get me through. And then finally, I had a friend who lives in a different state who... has an abundance of testosterone and just gives me his... It's not that I necessarily went black market or anything like that.

One participant talked about being prepared for an emergency by always carrying with him an open letter to any health care provider. This letter explained transgenderism and laid out his civil rights as well as advice to providers about where to look for more information about treating transgender patients:

I have a safety letter that Howard Brown wrote for me. I think that if I ever get into that situation where I'm unable to speak. I'll just hand any health care professional the safety letter. (Daniel)

Joseph and Chris talked about the importance of partnering with health care providers who were willing to learn about transgender health from their patients and adapt their clinics and services to better meet their needs. Joseph recalled that when they met their gynecologist in

1999, she asked him and Chris to bring a female friend with them to appointments, so as to be less conspicuous in the waiting room. Describing a recent visit, he was clearly proud to report the changes that had taken place over the past decade:

And one of [the doctor's staff] decided that she didn't want the hairy women as she referred to us, coming to the clinic. And our doctor said, "You have a choice. Change your attitude or start packing." She no longer works for that practice...The rest of them are like, "You know what, you need medical treatment? We got medical treatment. For whatever it is that's sick. If that part of you is sick, we're here to help you." And that's pretty damn awesome. (Joseph)

Chris became an active participant in his own treatment by bringing research to another doctor in Knoxville who prescribed his hormones:

We've kind of gone on the journey of learning together, in a way. And that was one of the reasons that he was very much by the Standards Of Care [WPATH]...I would find research and I'd say "Listen, people are doing this"... He'd say, "Let me do some research and...then he'd say "I'm willing to try this. Or, I'm not willing to try it." (Chris)

Participants emphasized repeatedly that transgender individuals must advocate for themselves, by insisting on the health care they believed they needed, reaching out to providers even when it was uncomfortable or awkward, and educating themselves as much as they could, while also insisting that health care providers must learn how to provide for trans health care needs.

4.2.4.2 Improvement of trans health education for providers prioritized

We need to educate them. Someone needs to go in and educate them. Someone needs to educate them and explain it to them (partner).

The partner of a FTM participant felt that the lack of trans health knowledge among health care providers was a two-part problem. First, providers did not understand the body dysphoria that her partner lived with, which explained why they would tell a transgender individual to stop an activity like binding, which was causing other health problems, without considering the other repercussions of their advice, such as stress, or that an ambiguous gender

appearance could put them in danger of anti-trans violence. Secondly, the providers were not prepared to offer more constructive solutions:

They need to stop and educate themselves and tell these people preventative issues. "You need to wear a binder that's not so tight. There's other ways to move your chest to make it flat."...Because they're not gonna stop doing it. That's like telling 16 year old girls to quit having sex. [laughter]...You've gotta hand them a condom. It's the preventive stuff. Fix the problem. Don't just tell them not to do it (partner).

Participants wanted their health care providers to be more knowledgeable about transgender preventive health issues as well as transitional health care.

Well, the closest that we could even come to a specialist doctor I guess would be an endocrinologist. For our treatment of the hormonal issues. They're the ones that know the least about how to work with us, but they're the ones that should know the most (Ariana).

Participants identified the need for gender clinics in Tennessee; Vanderbilt University, the University of Tennessee and Eastern Tennessee State University were suggested as possible sites. Participants suggested that local transgender patients at these clinics would benefit from improved access to health care, in addition to the benefit such clinics would provide to residents who would be able to study trans medicine, including those who were studying endocrinology.

Participants believed that another significant barrier to health insurance coverage for trans health issues is misinformation about gender identity that the health insurance companies use for guidance in approving or rejecting insurance claims. They gave the example that lacking better understanding of the spectrum of gender identity, health insurance companies seemed to view transgender individuals as "crazy" and consider trans health care only through the lens of psychiatric treatment:

They don't realize that the medical people are shouting, sometimes, going "We need to cover this." Because this [Gender Identity Disorder] isn't just a mental thing. It's a physical thing. These surgeries need to happen to improve the quality of these people's lives. It's not something that they can just take a pill and it's gonna go away and they don't want the surgery.

Participants said that they expected to be treated "like human beings" and given respect when they sought health care and equal treatment by health insurance companies. They were frustrated that insurance companies often had categorical exclusions for both general health care and transition-related health care for transgender individuals.

That's something else I wanted to say. Because we are struggling as a nation with what to do with under or non-insured persons. People. Humans. And too many health insurances exclude basic treatment for a transgender issue (Chris).

They believed that advocacy was an essential tool that could help to force systemic changes to improve transgender health care. Gay-straight alliances, students in the health sciences, gay, lesbian, and bisexual populations as well as transgender individuals themselves were identified as potential allies. The importance of seeing transgender individuals in the health professions was highlighted as an effective method to show health care providers who transgender individuals are and why they should be given equal care and respect.

I'm thinking I'm gonna go to school to be a nurse. Hopefully, I'm gonna be as out as I can to educate people at the hospital I'll eventually work at to at least think about it more than just putting people down (Daniel).

5.0 DISCUSSION

From the these findings and with respect to relevant data in the literature, three conceptual components of health care experiences that affect access for transgender individuals stand out: (1) attitudes, (2) behavior, and (3) knowledge. The "Behavioral Ecological Model" is a helpful theoretical guide to understanding how each component affects and is affected by the various levels of influence, including transgender individuals, health care providers, and the greater community in which one lives. In addition to this conceptual perspective on health care access, the findings of this research study suggest that Tennessee residence and Tennessee naissance are explicitly related to the issue of health care accessibility for study participants. By understanding how each of these components influences transgender health care access in Tennessee, we arrive at important implications for future research and interventions, which are discussed later in this paper.

5.1 THE IMPACT OF COMMUNITY ATTITUDES AND BEHAVIORS

The influences of the attitudes and behaviors of people in their communities were important to participants' beliefs about their own self-worth and self-efficacy, as well as beliefs about the value ascribed to them by others. Participants described discrimination in employment, legal rights pertaining to gender identity, and perhaps most importantly, the stigma

they experienced when family, friends, and strangers expressed disapproval of transgender identity. Many transgender individuals had experienced prolonged and pervasive discrimination and stigma in their communities, and this led them to have similar expectations for their experiences with health care providers.

Meyer's theory that stress can be specifically associated with minority status in the community is useful in explaining the response of transgender individuals to negative community attitudes and behaviors⁴⁵. Aversion to repeat experiences: "I don't want the stigma of 'it," and reluctance to seek health care: "What's the point?" illustrate Meyer's description of individuals whose ability to self-advocate is hampered by low self-esteem and self-efficacy⁴⁵. Conversely, some participants described feeling accepted in their communities and respected by their families and thus had a general expectation of respect and acceptance from others. Participants who had become involved in transgender communities and who had partners and friends who supported them were likely to persist in seeking health care and voiced the belief that they deserved good health care and respect for their gender identity from health care providers.

5.2 THE IMPACT OF THE ATTITUDES AND BEHAVIORS OF HEALTH CARE PROVIDERS

The existence of minority stress in the experiences of the participants is further demonstrated by the specific attitudes and behaviors of their health care providers. Participants who felt they had been previously stigmatized by health care providers expected that they would encounter similar attitudes from other providers. Some of these experiences were feeling

disrespected by providers who misused their names and gender pronouns; sensing that providers were disgusted by them, and being told by providers that the transgender individuals had caused their own health problems. Likewise, some participants were discouraged from seeking health care when they heard of other transgender patients who received similar treatment. Although participants may have in fact received health care, some were discouraged by the attitudes that they encountered from health care providers and chose not to seek services again. These individuals were likely to talk about the experiences they wanted to avoid as the reason they were reluctant to seek services. Participants who saw that their gender identity was respected by health care providers and that providers appeared to treat them as well as other patients were likely to express the belief that they deserved comparable health care and respect and to talk about the lengths to which they went to ensure this outcome.

The direct effect of the behavior of health care providers who refused to treat transgender patients was that the patients' health complaints remained untreated. In some cases, participants were denied access to prescriptions for gender hormones or gender confirmation surgeries. Participants seeking regular check-ups to monitor heart conditions or mammograms were denied treatment and told to find another doctor, costing them time and money. Participants in this study explained that the experience of being refused health care or of being given inadequate health care also impacted their attitudes about health care accessibility. Similarly, the inaccessibility of health insurance coverage for transgender health needs discouraged patients from believing that they could afford the necessary health care.

Some participants chose not to seek health care services when it had previously been denied to them, because they did not feel confident that they would be more successful on another occasion, or that it was worth the risk of rejection. The resiliency of some participants

was demonstrated as they continued to reach out until they found a responsive health care provider. Participants also responded by forming networks of transgender individuals in their communities and sharing information about health care providers whom they knew to be open to accepting transgender patients. Although many participants talked about reasons not to seek out health care and described unpleasant experiences that they did not want to relive, there was also a strong sense that participants believed that they deserved health care, and they gave many examples of how to find and demand the services they needed. Participants talked about being defended by a friend who spoke to the doctor on their behalf, offered to go with newer transidentified individuals who were nervous or afraid, and who encouraged one another to overcome the experience of being denied health care by continuing to seek the services they needed elsewhere.

5.3 THE IMPACT ON HEALTH CARE PROVIDERS AND TRANSGENDER INDIVIDUALS OF HAVING OR LACKING KNOWLEDGE

As is described in the theory of Statistical Discrimination⁸⁷⁻⁸⁸, health care providers' attitudes about transgender identity are informed by their surroundings in the health care field as well as their broader communities. They are also influenced by personal interactions with transgender individuals, and perhaps most significantly, they are informed by the knowledge they have of transgenderism as a medical designation. Participants frequently said that health care providers did not understand transgender identity and did not know enough, or anything, about health problems and medical issues that are unique to transgender patients, and they felt that much of the aversion to treating transgender patients came from this ignorance. They

believed that standard education for health care providers should include transgender health care, and that better educated health care providers would not only provide better health care for their patients but would be more willing to advocate for them to health insurance companies and in other situations. Thus, knowledge was also an influential factor in the behavior of health care providers toward transgender patients.

Health care providers' knowledge of trans health issues influences their ability to provide appropriate health care. Knowledgeable providers are clearly in a better position to improve the quality of the care they give their patients. Participants described relationships with health care providers which improved over time as the providers gained insight and knowledge about transgender identity and trans health care by learning with and from their transgender patients. These relationships proved to be mutually beneficial by improving providers' respect for transgender identity and by increasing transgender patients' trust in their health care providers. Participants also believed that if decision-makers at health insurance companies were taught definitions of transgenderism more complex than simply the psychiatric designation of Gender Identity Disorder, they would be more likely to approve coverage for medically recommended treatments such as hormones and gender confirmation surgery.

The exchange of knowledge between transgender patients and their health care providers was viewed by participants as both positive and negative. Participants were proud when they were able to communicate effectively with a provider to teach them about transgender identity and trans health care needs. They also recognized that the usual route of information about health was from the provider to the patient, and they did not like feeling obliged to educate their health care providers. Participants were concerned about the transgender health issues for which there was little research and emphasized that they could teach their providers only to a certain

point. They valued education from health care providers that could prevent health problems and suggested that a lack of preventive trans health care was another barrier to health.

5.4 THE IMPACT OF SEEKING HEALTH CARE IN TENNESSEE

Although specific comparisons of health care access in Tennessee and other geographic locations were not invited by the author, comments from participants who had lived or received health care in other states are worth noting and shed light on the importance of location in this context. A significant difference in transgender health care access between urban and rural locations was not demonstrated by the findings of this study; however, there was a distinct difference in participants' perceptions of opportunities for transgender health care in Tennessee and those opportunities in other states. One participant preferred to drive eight hours to Chicago for his health care. Another lived in San Francisco earlier in his life and remembered the Health Department there conducting "Tranny Tuesdays" in order to offer health care specific to transgender needs. A participant originally from Phoenix, Arizona, was questioned by his partner why he did not transition there instead of rural Tennessee, and a partner described feeling "shoved back in the closet" when she moved to Tennessee from San Diego. The frustration with being born in one of the few remaining states that does not allow gender markers to be changed on birth certificates was perhaps the most indicative of the participants' general feelings that the state, rather than the geographic location, had the greatest effect on their ability to access health care.

Ultimately, the behavior of participants and health care providers decided if and how individuals received health care. The behavioral ecological model describes many of the layers

of influence that have been elaborated on in this section. Patients obviously did not receive health care when they did not seek it or when it was denied by health care providers or health insurance policies. Sometimes participants did not seek health care because they did not have health insurance or were unemployed and could not afford to pay for services, but the overwhelming reason that participants avoided seeking health care was they did not want be subjected to stigma and discrimination by health care providers. The lack of knowledge among health care providers was seen as a significant barrier, both to being treated with dignity and respect, and to receiving adequate and appropriate health care. Participants also demonstrated that when health care providers and transgender individuals were able to improve their own and others' attitudes, behavior, and knowledge about transgenderism and the health care system, it had the effect of increasing access to health care for transgender individuals. Finally, participants indicated that there were state-wide barriers to health care access that needed to be addressed in order to fully include transgender individuals in equal opportunities for health care.

6.0 IMPLICATIONS AND CONCLUSION

Although definitions may vary within the field of public health, health care access is considered to be a key factor in individual and population health 1,2,6-12. What is known about transgender individuals' health care experiences suggests that anti-trans discrimination significantly affects their ability to access health care 2,3. A few studies of rural LGBT populations suggest that they may experience more discrimination and unique barriers to health care 4,5. This thesis undertook an exploration of barriers and facilitators to transgender health care access in Tennessee, as well as considering the impact of geographic location on these health care experiences.

Issues of mental health, HIV/AIDS, and hormone usage are better understood by health care professionals than other trans health issues due to more thorough research in these areas. While transgender feelings or identity were considered themselves a sign of mental illness in early psychological thinking, today most psychologists believe that mental illness affects trans individuals more often than others because of the adversity they face from social, cultural, and legal anti-trans discrimination, rather than by virtue of their transgender identity. HIV/AIDS has affected MTF transgender individuals disproportionately, particularly those who are African-American or Latina, or who engage in sex work, in much the same way that those populations are affected among those who do not identify as transgender. Finally, the unique experiences of gender hormone usage among both FTM and MTF individuals indicates that while many trans

individuals desire hormones, there are few who can access them legally and who have insurance that will cover hormone prescriptions. The inability of many trans individuals to access medically supported hormone use has led to widespread usage of hormones distributed through unlicensed street sources and the internet. Furthermore, un-monitored hormone use at a time when the long-term consequences are still largely unknown poses other potential health risks. While these are only a few issues affecting transgender health, they are among the best understood due to a lack of research in many other areas.

Transgender individuals experience discrimination from health care professionals who refuse to provide them with health care or provide substandard care. Furthermore, the lack of legal protection from anti-trans discrimination in employment and health insurance coverage is prohibitive to affording health care. Stigma and past experiences of discrimination also discourage trans individuals from seeking health care in order to avoid feeling stigmatized or having further experiences of discrimination. While there has been only a nominal amount of research demonstrating the impact of anti-trans discrimination and stigma on health care access, discrimination and stigma have been shown to impact the health care seeking behaviors of lesbian, gay, and bisexual individuals, as well as ethnic and racial minorities. The lack of trans health research and basic medical education for trans health issues results in the inability of providers to provide informed, comprehensive health care to trans patients. In rural areas, these various elements of discrimination and stigma are of greater impact as trans individuals are more isolated than in urban areas, and have fewer choices of health care providers and services.

Focus group discussions were conducted in several cities in Tennessee, where transgender individuals from the surrounding areas were invited to discuss their experiences with health care access. Ultimately, two focus group discussions, held in Nashville and Knoxville

were analyzed in this thesis, and four major themes were identified. (1) Transgender individuals feel that health care providers' attitudes and behavior toward them belie a lack of personal respect and believe that their health care is compromised as a result; (2) transition health care is impeded because physicians and health insurance policies do not recognize gender transition as a medical necessity; (3) anti-trans discrimination in both rural and urban communities in Tennessee lead to expectations of similar treatment from health care providers; (4) and advocacy and social support facilitates their health care access, as well as health care professionals who are well educated on transgender health concerns.

The themes that were described in this paper are interconnected with several conceptual components: the attitudes, knowledge, and behaviors of health care providers, communities, and transgender individuals, all of which have an impact on the health care experiences of transgender individuals in Tennessee. Finally, although rural and urban comparisons could not be made with the study sample, this research did demonstrate that there are specific attitudes associated with the accessibility of health care in urban and rural locations. The findings also identified specific barriers to health care access for transgender individuals seeking health care in Tennessee. The implications of these findings should inform public health practice and future research on this topic.

6.1 IMPLICATIONS

The findings presented in this research study are primarily exploratory and describe the health care experiences of some transgender individuals who live in central and eastern Tennessee. While these findings are not generalizable to all transgender people, or even all

transgender Tennesseans, they do present new information about barriers and facilitators to health care access for a marginalized and under-studied population. The previous section discussed the attitudes, behaviors, and knowledge of transgender individuals, health care providers, and the communities in which these people lived. What follows are recommendations for how the field of public health should respond to these findings.

Clearly, health care providers must improve their knowledge of transgender health care and transgender medicine. Participants emphasized that much of the fault lies with the medical education system, which does not adequately prepare health care providers to actually provide appropriate health care to transgender patients. Furthermore, the lack of literature demonstrates that research itself is lacking in key areas of transgender health. Additionally, there is little written about implementing a medical curriculum that successfully incorporates transgender health care, or adding medical specialties specific to transgender health care needs. Research opportunities must be improved by designating funding for trans health research and offering scholarships and research fellowships to graduate students in public health and medical research with an interest in transgender issues. Furthermore, population-based research surveys and the U.S. Census should be improved by including questions that provide much needed data about transgender individuals.

Health care providers who have anti-transgender attitudes pose a significant threat to health care access, because their attitudes lead them to provide inadequate health care or refuse care altogether. In addition, transgender patients who experience negative attitudes from health care providers are themselves likely to develop or confirm negative attitudes about health care accessibility. The vicious circle of influential attitudes is further complicated by a pervasive anti-transgender sentiment in American culture, which already discourages transgender

individuals from believing they have equal rights and opportunities (because in fact, they do not). These attitudes likely also influence their own self-efficacy in seeking health care as well as their expectations of encountering further anti-transgender attitudes and behaviors from health care providers.

Public health solutions to altering a societal attitude might be generously described as Napoleonic-the macrocosm of influences that affect societal attitudes are impossible to address as a single entity. However, the attitudes of health care providers, can and should be addressed from within the health care profession. This can be accomplished through community groups and advocacy organizations that support transgender patients' rights, and through the inclusion of transgender individuals in local, state, and federal anti-discrimination laws that will carry legal consequences for providers whose personal attitudes result in systemic anti-trans discrimination in their health care practices. Laws protecting against anti-trans discrimination in employment and health insurance must be passed if we expect transgender individuals to benefit from positive changes in the attitudes and behaviors of health care providers. Passage of the Employment Nondiscrimination Act currently sidelined in the Senate should be a priority.

The damage is done, so to speak, for transgender individuals who have already developed suspicious or fearful attitudes about the health care system, and one need only look back as far as the Tuskegee syphilis trials to understand the long shadow that abuses of the health care system trails behind. Although health care providers trained in recent years and those who will be trained in the future may well learn to respect gender identity as an unalterable personal attribute rather than a debilitating pathology, the history of anti-trans discrimination is not yet in the past, and extraordinary efforts must be made by the medical professions, public health educators, and

lawmakers in order to reach out to transgender individuals who have come to the conclusion that it is unhealthy to seek health care in this country.

During the focus group discussions, participants occasionally gave each other health information which was inaccurate. The powerful influence of social support networks like the Knox Boyz and Girlz, the T-Men, and the T-Vals should be harnessed as a target of community health interventions that provide correct and appropriate health information as well as information about local resources for transgender individuals who need health care. These interventions should also serve the purpose of introducing transgender individuals to supportive and knowledgeable health care providers. These should be providers who do not insist on providing services behind closed doors, but who advertise their services in LGBT (or just T) community spaces and who engage the community at these events to answer questions about health and local resources that might encourage some transgender individuals to seek health care who have previously declined to do so.

These findings are probably most relevant to the communities from which they originate, where they may serve as a record of lived experiences and assist in focusing the communities' activities to address the barriers to health care that are described in this thesis. The implications of this study may also be of use to health care providers and community organizers who intend to address transgender health care issues, and researchers who study transgender health, rural health care access, or other related fields may find this paper useful background for future research. The facilitators to health care which were developed by individuals within the transgender communities represented in this paper should be attended to and used to model similar strategies in future interventions; these successful strategies have been tested and accepted within the population and should be respected as important "grass-roots" interventions.

6.2 STUDY LIMITATIONS

There are a number of limitations to this research study. First and foremost, the experiences of the individuals who participated in the focus group discussions are unique and therefore are not generalizable. The perspectives of and statements made by participants represent only the opinions and experiences of the transgender individuals who attended these discussions and did not take into account the perspectives of other individuals who are involved in the health care process, including health care providers and the friends and families of transgender individuals. These focus groups discussed individuals' personal experiences with health care; thus, the study data are very much connected to the locations in which focus groups were conducted and where participants lived.

Due to financial and time constraints, the author spent only two weeks in Tennessee collecting data. Therefore, recruitment relied largely on existing networks of transgender individuals who were connected with either political and advocacy or social support organizations, or both. The vast majority of participants were well-connected with other transgender people in their region, indicating that this study did not represent those individuals who are significantly cut off from any social support system.

Recruitment was based on convenience sampling and did not yield racial/ethnic or gender identity diversity, with the sample being heavily white or Caucasian and primarily individuals who identified along the trans-masculine spectrum (FTM or male, in this sample). The sample was more diverse in age of participants, but there were significant gaps in this demographic characteristic of the study sample as well. A longer recruitment period and use of other non-network based recruitment venues, such as posting flyers in clubs and businesses and advertising on websites such as www.craigslist.com and those with content specific to trans-folks might

have yielded more diversity in participation. However, safety for both participants and the author was a concern; and the decision was made that the yield would probably not be worth the gain for this small, exploratory study.

Use of focus group discussions as the primary method of data collection did have some limitations. In almost every focus group, the majority of participants were already acquainted with, or friends with other participants. While this may have made some participants feel more comfortable, alternatively, some participants might have been reluctant to share personal health information with their peers and acquaintances. In addition, because the participants were often well acquainted and therefore inclined to chattiness, it was sometimes difficult to keep the discussion on track, and within the dedicated time-frame. Finally, focus group participants may have tried to answer questions as they believed the facilitator wanted them to answer.

6.3 CONCLUSION

Health care access is a factor significant to understanding nearly all health disparities in the transgender population, and for that reason, it is the focus of this thesis. The existing research suggests that discrimination against transgender individuals plays a large role in many of the barriers to health care access, including geographic location^{2,6-8}. This study explored health care access for transgender Tennesseans. Participants from focus group discussions in two cities, Nashville and Knoxville, were invited to talk about where they lived, what kind of health care they had sought and received, and how to assess their ability to access health care.

The experiences described by participants indicate that they feel discrimination and stigma lead to significant barriers to their health care access. Participants explained that how

they are treated by health care professionals impacts their willingness to seek health care. Misuse of names and gendered pronouns by providers led to significant discomfort of participants, who believed that they were not only disrespected but given substandard or inadequate health care by providers. The lack of legitimacy surrounding transgender identity affected providers and insurance companies who were unwillinging to recognize and provide for trans health needs. Furthermore, participants described the discrimination and stigmatizeing attitudes present in their towns as exacerbating their fears of discrimination in health care. They described the importance of educating health care providers about trans health issues, and self advocacy as well as social support among the most important facilitators to improving their health care access.

The trans population has not waited for outside assistance nor do they demand anything more than respect and equal ability to address their health needs.

Faith: It's a problem we've all had for a long time; I've had for a long time. I want to solve the problem.

INTERVIEWER: Anything else anybody wants to say?

Daniel: I think that education is also very important. We need people to be our advocates. And a big issue is nobody is speaking for us and sometimes we hide and we're scared to speak for ourselves. And if, you know, somebody who's not in our world won't speak for us, then we need to speak for us and go to these hospitals...We need to show them that we're human beings and we deserve basic human rights, even if it's just basic health care for a heart condition or diabetes. We shouldn't be treated like animals or less than human. It's not our responsibility per se, but I think somebody needs to make sure that somebody is out there telling all these health professionals who say that they care about human beings and the health of human beings to show them that we're humans and we deserve to be treated fairly (Faith, Daniel).

As researchers and health care providers we must find a way to partner with the trans population to meet needs that are beyond the scope of individual ability.

Health care facilities, including hospital, private practices, and public health departments, must address the needs of transgender individuals in their communities. Trans cultural

competence as well as basic trans health education must be the minimal requirements for the accreditation of health care facilities. Organizations such as the American Public Health Association and the American Medical Association should follow-up public statements of support for accreditation requirements with action, lobbying the Accreditation Council for Graduate Medical Education and the Liaison Committee on Medical Education to amend accreditation requirements for medical schools and residency programs. These changes should be made in educational programs for all health care providers, including physicians, nurses, technicians, and others. This process must include a significant research component as well as collaboration with organizations that have already developed recommendations for trans health care and trans cultural competencies, such as the Gay and Lesbian Medical Association, the National Center for Transgender Equality, and the National Coalition for LGBT Health.

Foremost, the development of new standards for health care provider education should consult transgender individuals and health care providers who have served this population.

APPENDIX A

INSTITUTIONAL REVIEW BOARD APPROVAL LETTER



University of Pittsburgh Institutional Review Board

3500 Fifth Avenue Pittsburgh, PA 15213 (412) 383-1480 (412) 383-1508 (fax) http://www.irb.pitt.edu

Memorandum

To: Katherine Buchman

From: Sue Beers, PhD, Vice Chair

Date: 2/18/2010 IRB#: <u>PRO10020200</u>

Subject: Health Care Access Among Rural and Urban Transgender Individuals in Tennessee:

Identifying Barriers and Resilience

The above-referenced project has been reviewed by the Institutional Review Board. Based on the information provided, this project meets all the necessary criteria for an exemption, and is hereby designated as "exempt" under section 45 CFR 46.101(b)(2).

The IRB has approved the advertisement that was submitted for review as written. As a reminder, any changes to the wording of the approved advertisement would require IRB approval prior to distribution.

Please note the following information:

- If any modifications are made to this project, use the "Send Comments to IRB Staff" process
 from the project workspace to request a review to ensure it continues to meet the exempt category.
- Upon completion of your project, be sure to finalize the project by submitting a "Study Completed" report from the project workspace.

Please be advised that your research study may be audited periodically by the University of Pittsburgh Research Conduct and Compliance Office.

APPENDIX B

NOTICE OF CONFIDENTIALITY

Focus Group Discussion with Transgender Individuals About Health Care Access: March 2010
The purpose of our discussion today is to learn about the experiences that transgender individuals have with health care access, and the general challenges and barriers as well as the strengths for transgender individuals in accessing health care. I am not going to ask you about your personal medical history, but rather about general experiences you have had with health care access, or that you have heard about from others. I asked you for your zip code because I am interested in how your experiences differ between those who live in rural and urban areas. I will not ask you to use your real name during the discussion today, nor will I record your contact information.
Everything which is said during this focus group discussion should be considered confidential. Please do not repeat anything you hear in this room today. This discussion will be taped, and after the tape has been transcribed it will be destroyed. All notes and tapes from our discussions will be kept locked or in password protected files. I, Katherine Buchman, will be the only person

If you have any concerns about the study or would like more information you are encouraged to contact me at Katherine Buchman kjb39@pitt.edu or (615) 668-8649. You may also contact my academic advisor, Dr. Thomas Guadamuz at teg10@pitt.edu.

with access to those files.

APPENDIX C

EMAIL RECRUITMENT SCRIPT

Katherine Buchman, a native Tennessean who is a graduate student in Public Health at the University of Pittsburgh is looking for transgender Tennesseans to participate in a research study. As part of her master's thesis she is asking you to talk about your experiences and opinions about accessing health care as a transgender individual, and she is very interested in hearing from people in both rural and urban parts of Tennessee.

Katherine will be conducting focus groups during the week of March 1-7 and would like it very much if you would participate, or pass on this information to friends of yours who are transgender, and might be willing to participate. Female-to-male, male-to-female, or transgender individuals who identify another way are all encouraged to participate.

For the convenience of those who plan to attend the Advancing Equality on the Hill event being sponsored by Tennessee Equality Project on March 2, there will be several focus groups in Nashville the days before and after the event. We will also hold focus groups in other parts of Tennessee so that people who are not able to travel to Nashville can have their opinions and experiences heard.

Your voice matters! Participating in this research gives you the opportunity to help public health researchers and community organizers address the concerns affecting you and your community. Your participation will be completely anonymous and you will not be asked to provide any personal information about yourself or your health.

Participants will be given incentives and snacks will be provided.

If you are interested in participating in a focus group or would like more information please contact the researcher, Katherine Buchman at kjb39@pitt.edu or by phone at 412-383-7591. You may also contact her faculty advisor, Dr. Thomas E Guadamuz, at teg10@pitt.edu.

For local character references for Katherine please ask and she will direct you toward LGBT individuals in Nashville who can confirm her trustworthiness and goodwill. Thank you!

APPENDIX D

FOCUS GROUP DISCUSSION QUESTIONS

- 1. Tell me about the town/area where you live, and the people who live there.
- 2. Describe your experiences getting health care in your area/ being able to get health care.
- 3. I want to know what the barriers or challenges are that make it difficult to get the health care you want or need. ...or those of someone you know.
- 4. Sometime we hear about trans men and women being denied care or discriminated against- tell me about any experiences you've had with discrimination, or things you've heard about from friends or others.
- 5. How do you decide where to go for health care? ...in your community or out of town?
- 6. We've talked about what makes it difficult to access care. Tell me what makes it easy, or how you and others get around these barriers.
- 7. How could we improve your access to health care- generally, and trans-care specifically? How much do you feel like your voice would/should be heard in that process?

APPENDIX E

ANONYMOUS DEMOGRAPHIC QUESTIONNAIRE

Focus Group on Health Care Access

What is your home zip code?	
What gender or sex do you identify with?	
How old are you?	
What is your race or ethnicity?	
What is the highest level of education you have completed?	
What is your profession?	

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- 1. Healthy People 2010. 2nd ed. Washington, DC: US Dept of Health and Human Services; 2000.
- Gay and Lesbian Medical Association. Healthy People 2010 Companion Document for Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual, and Transgender (LGBT) Health. San Francisco, CA: Gay and Lesbian Medical Association. 2001. http://glma.org/_data/n_0001/resources/live/HealthyCompanionDoc3.pdf Accessed 4 December 2010.
- 3. Harrison AE. Primary care of lesbian and gay patients: Educating ourselves and our students. *Family Medicine*. 1996;28(1):10-23.
- 4. Willging CE, Salvador M, Kano M. Pragmatic help seeking: how sexual and gender minority groups access mental health care in a rural state. *Psychiatric Services*. 2006(a), 57:871–874.
- 5. Willging CE, Salvador M, Kano M. Unequal treatment: mental health care for sexual and gender minority groups in a rural state. *Psychiatric Services*. 2006(b), 57:867–870.
- 6. Gamble VN. Under the shadow of Tuskegee: African Americans and health care. *American Journal of Public Health*. 1997;87(11):1773-1778.
- 7. Dean, L., et al. Lesbian, gay, bisexual, and transgender health: findings and concerns. *Journal of the Gay and Lesbian Medical Association*. 2000;4(3):101-151.
- 8. Zhang P, Tao G, Irwin KL. Utilization of preventive medical services in the United States: a comparison between rural and urban populations. *Journal of Rural Health*. 2000;16(4):349-356.
- 9. Hall AG; Lemak CH; Steingraber H, Schaffer S. Expanding the Definition of Access: It Isn't Just About Health Insurance. *Journal of Health Care for the Poor and Underserved*. 2008;19:625–638.
- 10. Aday LA; Andersen R. A framework for the study of access to medical care. *Health Services Research.* 1974; 9(3): 208-220.

- 11. Derose KP, Bahney BW, Lurie N, Escarce JJ. Immigrants and Health Care Access, Quality, and Cost. *Medical Care Research and Review*. 2009;66(4):355-408.
- 12. Millman, M. (Ed.) *Access to Health Care in America*. IOM. Washington, DC: National Academy Press, 1993.
- 14. Zuckerman S, Haley J, Roubideaux Y, Lillie-Blanton M. Health service access, use, and insurance coverage among American Indians/Alaska Natives and Whites: what role does the Indian Health Service play? *American Journal of Public Health*. 2004;94(1):53-59.
- 15. Arcury TA, Gesler WM, Preisser, JS, Sherman, J. The Effects of Geography and Spatial Behavior on Health Care Utilization among the Residents of a Rural Region. *Health Services Research*. 2005;40(1):135-155.
- 16. Welch HG, Larson EB, Welch WP. Could Distance Be a Proxy for Severity-of-Illness? A Comparison of Hospital Costs in Distant and Local Patients. *Health Services Research*. 1993;28(4):441-458.
- 17. Bauer GR, Hammond R, Travers R, Kaay M. 'I Don't Think This Is Theoretical; This Is Our Lives': how erasure impacts health care for transgender people. *Journal of the Association of Nurses in AIDS Care*. 2009;20(5):348-361.
- 18. Powell ME, Carter V, Bonsi E, et al. Increasing mammography screening among African American women in rural areas. *Journal of Health Care for the Poor and Underserved*. 2005;16(4 Suppl A):11–21.
- 19. Reagan, P. The interaction of health professionals and their lesbian clients. *Patient Counselling and Health Education*. 1981;1:21-25.
- 21. McNair R. Lesbian health inequalities: A cultural minority issue for health professionals. *Medical Journal of Australia*. 2003;178:643-645.
- 22. Cooper-Patrick L, Gallo JJ, Gonzales JJ, et al. Race, gender, and partnership in the patient-physician relationship. *Journal of the American Medical Association*. 1999;282:583-589.
- 23. Fiscella K, Franks P, Gold MR, Clancy CM. Inequality in Quality: Addressing Socioeconomic, Racial, and Ethnic Disparities in Health Care. *Journal of the American Medical Association*. 2000;283(19): 2579-2584.
- 24. Lasser K, Himmelstein DU, Woolhandler S. Access to Care, Health Status, and Health Disparities in the United States and Canada: Results of a Cross-National Population-Based Survey. *American Journal of Public Health*. 2006;96:1300–1307.
- 26. Two NLM® Milestones: PubMed® Adds 20 Millionth Citation, PubMed Central® Logs 2 Millionth Article. *NLM Tech Bull*. 2010;376:e3.
- 29. Kenagy G. Transgender Health: Findings from Two Needs Assessment Studies in Philadelphia. *Journal of Health & Social Work.* 2005;30:19-26.

- 30. Newfield E, Hart S, Dibble S, Kohler L. Female-to-male transgender quality of life. *Quality of Life Research*. 2006;15(9):1447-57.
- 31. Rachlin K, Green J, Lombardi E. Utilization of health care among female-to-male transgender individuals in the United States. *Journal of Homosexuality*. 2008;543:243-58.
- 32. Meyerowitz J. *How Sex Changed: A History of Transsexuality in the United States.* Cambridge, MA and London, England: Harvard University Press; 2002.
- 33. Bockting WO, Coleman E. *Gender dysphoria: Interdisciplinary approaches in clinical management*. Binghamton, NY: The Haworth Press; 1993.
- 34. Gainor, Kathy A. Including Transgender Issues in Lesbian, Gay, and Bisexual Psychology: Implications for Clinical Practice and Training. In: Greene, Beverly; Croom, Gladys L., eds. *Education, Research, and Practice in Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual, and Transgendered Psychology; a research manual.* Vol. 5. Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage Publications, Inc; 2000:131-160. http://books.google.com/books?id=4pJcNkS_BG4C&lpg. Accessed 2 August 2010.
- 35. Campo J, Nijman H, Merckelbach H, Evers, C. Psychiatric comorbidity of gender identity disorders: a survey among Dutch psychiatrists. *American Journal of Psychiatry*. 2003;160:1332-1336.
- 36. Habermeyer E, Kamps I, Kawohl W. A case of bipolar psychosis and transsexualism. *Psychopathology*. 2003;36:168-170.
- 38. Haraldsen IR, Dahl AA, Symptom profiles of gender dysphoric patients of transsexual type compared to patients with personality disorders and healthy adults. *Acta Psychiatrica Scandinavica*. 2000;102:276-281.
- 40. Cohen-Kettenis PT, Pfäfflin F. The DSM diagnostic criteria for gender identity disorder in adolescents and adults. *Archives of Sexual Behavior*. 2010;39:499-513.
- 42. Clements-Nolle K, Marx R, Katz M. Attempted Suicide Among Transgender Persons: The Influence of Gender-Based Discrimination and Victimization. *Journal of Homosexuality*. 2006;51:53-69.
- 43. Clements-Nolle K, Marx R, Guzman R, Katz M. HIV prevalence, risk behaviors, health care use, and mental health status of transgender persons: implications for public health intervention. *American Journal of Public Health*. 2001;91(6):915-21.
- 44. Meyer IH. Minority Stress and Mental Health in Gay Men. *Journal of Health and Social Behavior*. 1995;36(1):38-56.
- 45. Meyer IH. Prejudice, social stress, and mental health in lesbian, gay, and bisexual populations. *Psychological Bulletin*. 2003;129:674–697.

- 46. Brotman S, Ryan B, Jalbert Y, Rowe, B. The Impact of Coming Out on Health and Health Care Access: The Experiences of Gay, Lesbian, Bisexual and Two-Spirit People. *DSW Journal of Health & Social Policy*. 2002;15(1):1-29.
- 47. McMahon E. "The older homosexual: current concepts of lesbian, gay, bisexual, and transgender older Americans." *Clinics Geriatric Medicine*. 2003;19:587–593.
- 49. Garofalo R, Deleon J, Osmer E, Doll M, Harper GW. Overlooked, misunderstood and atrisk: Exploring the lives and HIV risk of ethnic minority male-to-female transgender youth. *Journal of Adolescent Health*. 2006;38:230-236.
- 50. Herbst JH, Jacobs ED, Finlayson TJ, McKleroy VS. Estimating HIV prevalence and risk behaviors of transgender persons in the United States: a systematic review. *AIDS and Behavior*. 2008;12(1):1-17.
- 51. Boles J, Elifson KW. "The Social Organization of Transvestite Prostitution and AIDS." *Social Science and Medicine*. 1994;39:85-93.
- 52. Elifson KW, Boles J, Posey E, Sweat M, Darrow W, Elsea W. Male transvestite prostitutes and HIV risk. *American Journal of Public Health*. 1993;83(2):260–2.
- 53. Modan B, Goldschmidt R, Rubinstein E, Vonsover A, Zinn M, Chetrit A, Gottlieb-Stematzky T. "Prevalence of HIV Antibodies in Transsexual and Female Prostitutes." *American Journal of Public Health.* 1992;82(4):590-592.
- 54. Nemoto T, Luke D, Mamo L, Ching A, Patria J. HIV risk behaviors among male-to-female transgenders in comparison with homosexual or bisexual males and heterosexual females. *AIDS Care.* 1999;11(3):297-312.
- 55. Nemoto T, Operario D, Keatley J, Han L, Soma T. HIV risk behaviors among male-to-female transgender persons of color in San Francisco. *American Journal of Public Health*. 2004;94(7):1193-9.
- 56. Pang H, Pugh K, Catalan J. Gender Identity Disorder and HIV Disease. International *Journal of STD and AIDS*. 1994;5:130-132.
- 57. Centers for Disease Control. HIV and AIDS Among Gay and Bisexual Men. CDC Factsheet. September, 2010. http://www.cdc.gov/nchhstp/newsroom/docs/FastFacts-MSM-FINAL508COMP.pdf Accessed on 3 December 2010.
- 58. Denning P, DeNinno E. Communities in Crisis: Is There a Generalized HIV Epidemic in Impoverished Urban Areas of the United States? Centers for Disease Control poster. http://www.cdc.gov/hiv/topics/surveillance/resources/other/poverty.htm Accessed 5 December 2010.
- 59. Ramirez-Valles J, Garcia D, Campbell RT, Diaz RM, Heckathorn DD, HIV infection, sexual risk behavior, and substance use among Latino gay and bisexual men and transgender persons. *American Journal of Public Health*. 2008;98(6):1036-42.

- 60. Wolitski RJ, Henny KD, Lyles CM, et al. Evolution of HIV/AIDS prevention programs— United States, 1981–2006. *MMWR: Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report*. 2006;55:597–603.
- 61. Bockting WO, Robinson BE, Rosser BR. Transgender HIV prevention: A qualitative needs assessment. *AIDS Care*, 1998. 10, 505–525.
- 63. Vanwesenbeek I. Another decade of social scientific work on sex work: A review of research 1999–2000. *Annual Review of Sex Research*. 2001. 12, 242–289.
- 65. Bockting WO, Rosser BRS, Scheltema K. Transgender HIV prevention: implementation and evaluation of a workshop. *Health Education Research*. 1999;14(2):177–183.
- 66. Bockting WO, Robinson BE, Forberg J, Scheltema K. Evaluation of a sexual health approach to reducing HIV/STD risk in the transgender community. *AIDS Care*. 2005;17(3):289-303.
- 67. Xavier JM. The Washington Transgender Needs Assessment Survey. Administration for HIV and AIDS of the District of Columbia, 2000.
- 68. Meyer W, Bockting W, Cohen-Kettenis P. The standards of care for gender identity disorders—sixth version. *International Journal of Transgenderism*. 2001;5:1-22.
- 69. Xavier JM, Hannold JA, Bradford J, Simmons R. The health, health-related needs, and lifecourse experiences of transgender Virginians. Virginia HIV Community Planning Committee and Virginia Department of Health. 2007.

 http://www.vdh.virginia.gov/epidemiology/DiseasePrevention/documents/pdf/THISFINALREPORTVol1.pdf Accessed 5 December 2010.
- 70. Benjamin, H. *The Transsexual Phenomenon*. Düsseldorf: Symposion Publishing, 1999.
- 71. Clements, K. et al. The Transgender Community Health Project: Descriptive Results. San Francisco Department of Public Health. 1999.
- 72. Tom Waddell Health Center Transgender Team. Protocols for Hormonal Reassignment of Gender. San Francisco, CA: Tom Waddell Health Center. 1998.
- 73. Tom Waddell Health Center Transgender Team. Protocols for Hormonal Reassignment of Gender. San Francisco, CA: Tom Waddell Health Center. Revised December 12, 2006.
- 74. Hage JJ, Kanhai RCJ, Oen AL, van Diest PJ. The Devastating Outcome of Massive Subcutaneous Injection of Highly Viscous Fluids in Male-to-Female Transsexuals. *Plastic Reconstructive Surgery*. 2000;107:734-41.
- 75. Ellenbogen R, Rubin L. Injectable fluid silicone therapy: human morbidity and mortality. *Journal of the American Medical Association*. 1975;234(3):308–9.

- 76. Chastre J, Brun P, Soler P, et al. Acute and latent pneumonitis after subcutaneous injections of silicone in transsexual men. *American Review of Respiratory Disease*. 1987;135(1):236–40.
- 77. U.S. Equal Employment Opportunity Commission. http://www.eeoc.gov/laws/index.cfm. Accessed 14 November 2010.
- 78. Employment Non-Discrimination Act of 2009. http://thomas.loc.gov/cgi-bin/bdquery/z?d111:HR03017:|/home/LegislativeData.php?n=BSS;c=111|. Accessed 8 August 2010.
- 79. Jillson, Irene. Opening Closed Doors: Improving Access to Quality Health Services for LGBT Populations. *Clinical Research and Regulatory Affairs*. 2002;19(2 & 3):153–190.
- 80. Badgett MVL, Lau H, Sears B, Ho D. Bias in the Workplace: Consistent Evidence of Sexual Orientation and Gender Identity Discrimination. UC Los Angeles-The Williams Institute. 2007 Retrieved from: http://escholarship.org/uc/item/5h3731xr Accessed 28 November 2010.
- 81. Cohen RA, Martinez ME, Ward BW. Health insurance coverage: Early release of estimates from the National Health Interview Survey, 2009. National Center for Health Statistics. June 2010. Available from: http://www.cdc.gov/nchs/nhis.htm.
- 82. Pennsylvania Bar Institute. Understanding and Representing Transgender Clients. 2004.
- 83. Burda, Joan M. Gay, Lesbian, and Transgender Clients; A Lawyer's Guide. GP Solo; 2008.
- 84. Hunter ND, Joslin CJ, McGowan SM. The Rights of Lesbians, Gay Men, Bisexuals, and Transgender People: The authoritative ACLU guide to a lesbian, gay,, bisexual, or transgender person's rights. 4th ed. Carbondale; Southern Illinois University Press. 2004.
- 85. Gable L, Gostin LO, Hodge JG. HIV/AIDS, Reproductive and Sexual Health, and the Law. *American Journal of Public Health.* 2008;98(10):1779-1785.
- 87. Balsa AI, McGuire TG. Statistical discrimination in health care. *Journal of Health Economics*. 2001;20:881–907.
- 88. Balsa AI, McGuire TG. Prejudice, clinical uncertainty and stereotyping as sources of health disparities. *Journal of Health Economics*. 2003;22:89–116.
- 90. Meyer IH. Minority Stress and Mental Health in Gay Men. *Journal of Health and Social Behavior*, 2005;36(1): 38-56.
- 91. Hussey, Wendy. Slivers of the Journey. Journal of Homosexuality. 2006;51(1):129-158.
- 92. Baker, K. Recommendations for Implementing the Affordable Care Act. National Coalition for LGBT Health. 2010.

- http://lgbthealth.webolutionary.com/sites/default/files/7%2014%20NBI%20Recommendations%20for%20ACA%20(2).pdf. Accessed December 31, 2010.
- 93. Facione, Noreen C., Peter A. Facione. Perceived Prejudice in Healthcare and Women's Health Protective Behavior. *Nursing Research*. 2007;56(3):175–184.
- 95. Aaron DJ, Markovic N, Danielson ME, Honnold, PJA. Behavioral Risk Factors for Disease and Preventive Health Practices Among Lesbians. *American Journal of Public Health*. 2001;91(6):972-975.
- 96. Cochran SD, Mays V, Bowen D, Gage LS. Cancer-Related Risk Indicators and Preventive Screening Behaviors Among Lesbians and Bisexual Women. *American Journal of Public Health*. 2001;9:591-597.
- 97. Kipke MD, Kubicek K, Weiss G, Wong C. The Health and Health Behaviors of Young Men Who Have Sex with Men. *Journal of Adolescent Health*. 2007;40:342-350.
- 99. Gerbert B, Maguire BT, Bleecker T. Primary care physicians and AIDS. Journal of the American Medical Association. 1991;266:2837-2842. In: Harrison AE. Primary care of lesbian and gay patients: Educating ourselves and our students. *Family Medicine*. 1996;28(1):10-23.
- 100. Wallick, M.; Cambre, K.; and Townsend, M. How the topic of homosexuality is taught at US medical schools. *Academic Medicine* 67(9):601-603, 1992.
- 101. Rondahl, Gerd. Students' Inadequate Knowledge about Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual and Transgender Persons. *International Journal of Nursing Education Scholarship*. 2009;6(1)article 11:1-15.
- 102. Franzini LR, Casinelli DL. Health Professionals' Factual Knowledge and Changing Attitudes Toward Transsexuals. *Social Science Medicine*. 1986;22(5):535-539.
- 103. Morrow D, Messinger L, eds. *Transgender Health Issues. Sexual Orientation and Gender Expression in Social Work Practice.* Columbia University Press. 2006.
- 105. Michel A, Ansseau M, Legros JJ, Pitchot W, Mormont C. The transsexual: what about the future? *European Psychiatry*. 2002;17(6):353-62.
- 106. Sutcliffe PA, Dixon S, Akehurst RL, Wilkinson A, Shippam A, White S, Richards R, Caddy CM. Evaluation of surgical procedures for sex reassignment: a systematic review. *Journal of Plastic, Reconstructive & Aesthetic Surgery*. 2009;62(3):294-306.
- 107. Futterweit W. Endocrine Therapy of Transsexualism and Potential Complications of Long-Term Treatment. *Archives of Sexual Behavior*. 1998;27(2):209-226.
- 108. Gamm LD, Hutchison LL. eds. Rural Health People 2010: A companion document to Healthy People 2010. Volume 3. College Station, Texas: The Texas A&M University System Health Science Center, School of Rural Public Health, Southwest Rural Health

- Research Center. 2004. http://srph.tamhsc.edu/centers/rhp2010/Volume_3/Vol3rhp2010.pdf. Accessed December 4, 2010.
- 109. Onega T, Duell EJ, Shi X, Demidenko, Eugene; Goodman, David. Influence of Place of Residence in Access to Specialized Cancer Care for African Americans. *Journal of Rural Health.* 2010;26:12–19.
- 110. Thornicroft G. Stigma and discrimination limit access to mental health care. *Epidemiologia e Psichiatria Sociale*. 2008;17(1):14-19.
- 111. D'Augelli AR, Hart MM. Gay women, men and families in rural settings: toward the development of helping communities. *American Journal of Community Psychology*. 1987;15:79-93
- 112. Eliason MJ, Hughes T. Treatment counselor's attitudes about lesbian, gay, bisexual, and transgender clients: urban vs rural settings. *Substance Use and Misuse*. 2004:39:625–644.
- 114. Friedman MS, Koeske GF, Silvestre AJ, Korr WS, Sites EW. The impact of gender-role nonconforming behavior, bullying, and social support on suicidality among gay male youth. *Journal of Adolescent Health*. 2006;38(5):621-623.
- 115. Braun V, Clarke V. Using thematic analysis in psychology. *Qualitative Research in Psychology*. 2006;3:77-101.
- 116. Charmaz K. Qualitative interviewing and grounded theory analysis. In Gubrium, J.F. and Holstein J.A., editors, *Handbook of interview research: context and method.* Sage, 2002: 675-694.